# **Descendants of Richard Conant and Agnes Clarke**

#### **First Generation**

**1. Richard Conant**<sup>1</sup> was born about 1548,<sup>2</sup> died about 22 Sep 1631 in East Budleigh, Devonshire, England <sup>3,4</sup> about age 83, and was buried 22 Sep 1631 in East Budleigh, Devonshire, England. <sup>3,4</sup>

General Notes: Richard Conant and Agnes Clarke were married in Colyton, Devon, England, near Seaton, Devon, England, which is where the Waltons were from. Lot Conant, Richard's grandson, married Elizabeth Walton, born in Seaton.

Richard and Agnes' children were born in East Budleigh, somewhat further from Colyton.Richard and Agnes were both buried on the same day, 22 September 1631, in East Budleigh. Why they both died at the same time is unknown.

Noted events in his life were:

• Will: 20 Nov 1629, East Budleigh, Devonshire, England. 5

Richard married **Agnes Clarke**<sup>6</sup> 4 Feb 1578 in Colyton, Devon, England.<sup>7,8</sup> Agnes was born 16 May 1548 in Colyton, Devon, England, <sup>9</sup> died about 22 Sep 1631 in East Budleigh, Devonshire, England <sup>3,4</sup> about age 83, and was buried 22 Sep 1631 in East Budleigh, Devonshire, England.<sup>3,4</sup>

#### Children from this marriage were:

- 2 F i. Joan Conant<sup>10</sup> was born about 20 Jan 1580 in East Budleigh, Devonshire, England <sup>10</sup> and was christened 20 Jan 1579 in East Budleigh, Devonshire, England. <sup>11</sup>
- 3 M ii. Richard Conant<sup>10</sup> was born about 21 Feb 1582 in East Budleigh, Devonshire, England <sup>10</sup> and was christened 21 Feb 1581 in East Budleigh, Devonshire, England. <sup>12</sup>
- 4 M iii. **Robert Conant**<sup>10</sup> was born about 6 Jun 1583 in East Budleigh, Devonshire, England and was christened 6 Jun 1583 in East Budleigh, Devonshire, England. <sup>13</sup>
- 5 F iv. **Jane Conant**<sup>10</sup> was born about 9 May 1584 in East Budleigh, Devonshire, England <sup>10</sup> and was christened 9 May 1584 in East Budleigh, Devonshire, England. <sup>14</sup>
- 6 M v. John Conant<sup>10</sup> was born 18 Mar 1586 in East Budleigh, Devonshire, England <sup>10</sup> and was christened 18 Mar 1585 in East Budleigh, Devonshire, England. <sup>15</sup>
- 7 M vi. **Thomas Conant**<sup>10</sup> was born about 15 Apr 1587 in East Budleigh, Devonshire, England <sup>10</sup> and was christened 15 Apr 1587 in East Budleigh, Devonshire, England. <sup>16</sup>
- 8 M vii. Christopher Conant<sup>10</sup> was born about 13 Jun 1588 in East Budleigh, Devonshire, England<sup>10,17</sup> and was christened in 1588 in East Budleigh, Devonshire, England. <sup>18</sup>
- + 9 M viii. Roger Conant was born about 9 Apr 1592 in East Budleigh, Devonshire, England, <sup>19,20</sup> was christened 9 Apr 1592 in East Budleigh, Devonshire, England, <sup>21</sup> and died 19 Nov 1679 in Beverly, Essex, Massachusetts<sup>22</sup> about age 87.

# **Second Generation (Children)**

**9.** Roger Conant (*Richard* <sup>1</sup>) was born about 9 Apr 1592 in East Budleigh, Devonshire, England, <sup>19,20</sup> was christened 9 Apr 1592 in East Budleigh, Devonshire, England, <sup>21</sup> and died 19 Nov 1679 in Beverly, Essex, Massachusetts <sup>22</sup> about age 87.

General Notes: Roger Conant, whose statue stands next to the Salem Witch Museum, was the founder of the town of Salem, Massachusetts. Salem (City of Peace) was originally known as Naumkeag. Roger, the youngest of eight children, was born in East Budleigh, Devonshire, England, and married Sarah Horton in London in 1618. They sailed for Plymouth, Massachusetts, probably in 1623. Roger was a Puritan, and because of religious disagreements with those in Plymouth, Roger and his family moved first to Nantasket and then, by 1625, to what is now Gloucester on Cape Ann where he was invited to be Governor of the settlement there by the members of the Dorchester Company. In 1626, Roger, with a group of others, moved to what he felt was a better site, Naumkeag (Salem), where he continued as Governor until 1628. He built the first house in Salem and was active in the civic life of the city until his death in Beverly in 1679 when he was 87.

According to The Great Migration Begins, by Robert Charles Anderson, Roger's first residence was in Plymouth; he moved to Nantasket in 1624; to Cape Ann in 1625; to Salem in 1626 and, finally, to Beverly.

According to information on his Find A Grave memorial, his suspected burial place is Burying Point Cemetery, Salem, Essex Co., Massachusetts, but it has never been determined with certainty.

Only one of Roger's son's outlived him as well as three daughters.

Noted events in his life were:

- Occupation: salter. 23,24
- Civic Activity: Admitted freeman, Salem, 18 May 1631.<sup>24</sup>
- Will: Essex County, Massachusetts, 1 Mar 1677, Essex County, Massachusetts. <sup>25,26,27</sup> Notes that he is about 85 years old. Mentioned in the will: son Exercise; dau Elizabeth Conant; grandchild John Conant son of Roger; grandchild Johna Conant; dau Sarah; son Lot's ten children; dau Mary Dodge; grandchild Rebecka Conant; Mary Leech, prob. a granddau; nephew Richard Conant; son Exercise to be his executor with help from "my sonne William Dodge and my grandchild John Conant senior." William Dodge is is son in law, husband of his dau Mary.
- Probate: 25 Nov 1679, Salem, Essex, Massachusetts. 27,28

Roger married **Sarah Horton**,<sup>29,30</sup> daughter of **Thomas Horton**<sup>33</sup> and **Catherine Satchfield**,<sup>33</sup> 11 Nov 1618 in City of London, London, England.<sup>31,32</sup>

Noted events in their marriage were:

• Church: St. Ann Blackfriars, 11 Nov 1618, City of London, London, England. 32

General Notes: Sarah was not named in her husband's will so she probably died before him. She was alive in 1660, but have not found her death.

Children from this marriage were:

- F
   i. Sarah Conant<sup>34,35</sup> was born about 19 Sep 1619 in City of London, London, England, <sup>36</sup> was christened 19 Sep 1619 in London, England, <sup>37</sup> died in 1620 in City of London, London, England, <sup>38</sup> about age 1, and was buried 30 Oct 1620 in City of London, London, England. <sup>38</sup>
- 11 M ii. Caleb Conant was born about May 1622 in City of London, London, England, 39 was christened 17 May 1622 in London, London, England, 40,41 and died before 11 Nov 1633 in Massachusetts. 42
- 12 F iii. Sarah Conant was born about 1623.43,44

General Notes: Sarah Conant and John Leach had ten children.

Sarah married John Leach.35

- + 13 M iv. Lot Conant<sup>45</sup> was born about 1624<sup>46,47</sup> and died in 1674 in Salem, Essex, Massachusetts <sup>48</sup> about age 50.
  - 14 M v. Roger Conant was born about 1628 in Salem, Essex, Massachusetts<sup>49</sup> and died 15 Jun 1672 in Salem, Essex, Massachusetts<sup>50</sup> about age 44.

General Notes: One source gives his wife as Elizabeth Weston but no record of marriage has been found.

Roger Conant was supposedly the first child born in Salem: at a meeting of the 21st of the 11th month [Jan 21] 1639: "--Granted to Roger Conant the son of Roger Connant being the first borne Child in Salem the som of 20 acres."

Town Records of Salem, 1634-1659, vol. 1. Salem: Essex Insitute Press, 1868.

vi. Joshua Conant<sup>35</sup> was born about 1630 in Salem, Essex, Massachusetts<sup>35</sup> and died in 1659 15 M in England<sup>51</sup> about age 29.

Joshua married Seeth Gardner.35

- vii. Mary Conant<sup>35</sup> was born about 1632 in Salem, Essex, Massachusetts. <sup>35</sup> + 16 F
  - viii. Elizabeth Conant<sup>52</sup> was born about 1635.<sup>53</sup> 17 F
  - ix. **Exercise Conant**<sup>54</sup> was christened 24 Dec 1637 in Salem, Essex, Massachusetts <sup>55</sup> and died 28 Apr 1722 in Boston, Suffolk, Massachusetts <sup>19</sup> at age 84. 18 M

Exercise married Sarah.53

# Third Generation (Grandchildren)

**13.** Lot Conant<sup>45</sup> (Roger<sup>2</sup>, Richard <sup>1</sup>) was born about 1624<sup>46,47</sup> and died in 1674 in Salem, Essex, Massachusetts<sup>48</sup> about age 50.

General Notes: Lot's place of birth is not known. One source puts it in Nantasket, near Hull - there is a Nantasket Beach now, but no Nantasket, in Plymouth County, Mass. His will was written on 24 Sept 1674 and probate was on 26 Nov 1674, so he died between those dates, most likely in Salem.

The first eight of Lot and Elizabeth's children were named in the following record with regard to the fact that they have left the church in Salem and are now becoming members of the new church in Beverly: "1668, 24th day, 5th month:-- It beeing propounded unto ye Brethern of this Church that they should give in to ye Pastor ye names of their Children in Minority wch were dismissed from Salem Church together wth their parents to be under the watch of this church as they grow up. In Answer thereunto take the names following wch are the Children of this Church yt were borne before the Church was gethered and settled here:

[list of names includes:]

The Children of Lot CONANT, Nathaniel, John, Lot, Elizabeth, Mary, Martha, Sarah, William.". Website: Baptisms in the First Church, Beverly, Mass.,

http://dunhamwilcox.net/ma/beverly\_ma\_bapt.htm; information extracted from: The Register of Baptisms of the First Church in Beverly, 1667-1710, With annotations by Augustus A. Galloupe. Boston, 1903. Also available at FamilySearch.org.

In this same book are the baptisms of Lot and Elizabeth's last two children: Roger and Rebecca. Mr. Galloupe annotated the information by adding (in parentheses) the maiden names of the mothers. In the case of Roger and Rebecca he mistakenly named their mother as Elizabeth Pride. She was actually the 2d wife of Lot and Elizabeth's son Lot Jr., born 1657. Elizabeth Pride and Lot Sr married 14 June 1698 in Beverly. Lot Sr is the Lot born in 1657 because, by the time of their 1698 marriage, his father had died and he was now Sr. Lot, born 1657, was married first to someone named Abigail and they had at least six children: Samuel, b.1687, Abigail, b.1689, Benjamin, b.1690?, Jonathan, b.1692, Sarah, b.1693, and Roger, born 1695. Abigail must have died some time after that because Lot married Elizabeth Pride in 1698 and their first of many children was born in 1699.

Rebecca, last child of Lot and Elizabeth (Walton) was born in 1671, also listed in the book of baptisms with Elizabeth Pride as her mother. Her mother was Elizabeth Walton. Lot, her father, died in 1674 and in his will mentions five sons and five daughters. Roger and Rebecca were his 9th and 10th children. Elizabeth Walton, his wife, was still alive when he died and she remarried.

Noted events in his life were:

- Will: 24 Sep 1674, Salem, Essex, Massachusetts. <sup>56</sup> He mentions his age, "about fitie yeers." He says he has five sons and five daughters but does not mention them by name. His wife, again, not named, is to be his executrix.
- Probate: 26 Nov 1674, Salem, Essex, Massachusetts. 57

Lot married **Elizabeth Walton**,<sup>35</sup> daughter of **Rev. William Walton**<sup>35</sup> and **Elizabeth Cooke**, before 1650. Elizabeth was born 27 Oct 1629 in Seaton, Devonshire, England, <sup>58,59,60,61</sup> was christened 27 Oct 1629 in Seaton, Devonshire, England, <sup>35,62</sup> and died after 1683. <sup>63</sup>

General Notes: Elizabeth Walton was the daughter of William Walton and Elizabeth Cooke. In an article, "Mr. William Cooke, Father-in-law of Mr. William Walton of Marblehead, Massachusetts", by Harold F. Porter, Jr., his extensive research concludes that Elizabeth Cooke and William Walton were married at Holy Trinity, Dorchester, Dorset, England on 10 April 1627. She was recorded in the record as Elizabeth Cake, rather than Cooke.

Elizabeth Cooke, Elizabeth Walton's mother, was born most likely at Crediton, Devon, one of seven children, ca. 1602. She is in her father's will, in 1614/15, as Elizabeth Cooke and in the will of her mother's sister, Mary Terry, in 1637, as Elizabeth Walton. Elizabeth Cooke and William Walton had seven children; Elizabeth Walton was the second child, born at Seaton in Devon 8m 27d 1629 which would have been 27 October 1629.

The article by Harold F. Porter, Jr., appeared in the New England Historical and Genealogical Regi-	ister
and was accessed at the NewEnglandAncestors.org website.	

Elizabeth Walton Conant was the mother of John Conant who was married to Bethiah Mansfield.

Bethiah's mother died and John's father died and their parents, both widowers, married each other. Children from this marriage were:

- + 19 M i. **Nathaniel Conant**<sup>64</sup> was born 28 Jul 1650 in Beverly, Essex, Massachusetts <sup>65</sup> and died in 1732<sup>66,67</sup> at age 82.
- + **20** M ii. **John Conant**<sup>68</sup> was born 15 Dec 1652 in Beverly, Essex, Massachusetts<sup>45</sup> and died 30 Sep 1724 in Beverly, Essex, Massachusetts<sup>69</sup> at age 71.
- + 21 M iii. Lot Conant<sup>70</sup> was born 16 Feb 1657 in Beverly, Essex, Massachusetts.<sup>71</sup>
  - 22 F iv. Elizabeth Conant<sup>72</sup> was born 13 May 1660 in Beverly, Essex, Massachusetts.<sup>73</sup>
  - 23 F v. **Mary Conant**<sup>74</sup> was born 14 Jul 1662 in Beverly, Essex, Massachusetts <sup>75</sup> and died 23 Nov 1743<sup>76,77</sup> at age 81.

General Notes: Mary Conant married first Andrew Birdly (Burley); she and Caleb Kimball filed an intention of marriage on 14 Apr 1722 in Ipswich, so Andrew must have died before that. There is no record of his death in Ipswich.

Mary married **Andrew Burley**, 78 son of **Giles Burley** 78 and **Elizabeth**, 78 14 Mar 1682 in Ipswich, Essex, Massachusetts. 79 Andrew was born 5 Sep 1657 in Ipswich, Essex, Massachusetts 78 and died 19-1 Feb 1718 80 at age 61.

General Notes: In the record of his marriage his surname is spelled Birdly, but the name is now considered to be Burley.

Mary next married **SGT Caleb Kimball**,  $^{76}$  son of **Caleb Kimball**, and **Anna Hazeltine**, about 1722.  $^{81}$  Caleb was born 8 Sep 1662 in Ipswich, Essex, Massachusetts.  $^{76}$ 

Noted events in their marriage were:

- Marriage Intention: 14 Apr 1722, Ipswich, Essex, Massachusetts. 76
- 24 F vi. **Martha Conant**<sup>82,83</sup> was born 15 Aug 1664 in Beverly, Essex, Massachusetts, <sup>83,84</sup> died 2 Jan 1754 in Plympton, Plymouth, Massachusetts <sup>83,85</sup> at age 89, and was buried in Plympton, Plymouth, Massachusetts. <sup>83</sup>

Noted events in her life were:

- Cemetery: Hillcrest Cemetery, Plympton, Plymouth, Massachusetts.
- Gravestone Inscription: Plympton, Plymouth, Massachusetts. <sup>86</sup> In Memory of Mrs. Martha Perkins, Wife of Mr. Luke Perkins, Who Decd Febr ye 2d 1754, in ye 90th year of Her Age The town records gives her date of death as January 2d, not Feb.

Martha married **Luke Perkins**<sup>87</sup> 31 May 1688 in Salem, Essex, Massachusetts. <sup>88</sup> Luke was born 18 Mar 1667 in Charlestown, Suffolk, Massachusetts, <sup>87</sup> died 27 Dec 1748 in Plympton, Plymouth, Massachusetts <sup>87,89</sup> at age 81, and was buried in Plympton, Plymouth, Massachusetts. <sup>87</sup>

Noted events in his life were:

- Occupation: 90 Blacksmith
- Cemetery: Hillcrest Cemetery, Plympton, Plymouth, Massachusetts. 87
- Gravestone Inscription: Plympton, Plymouth, Massachusetts. <sup>91</sup> In Memory of Mr. Luke Perkins, Who Dec'd December ye 27th 1748, in ye 89th year of his age
- 25 M vii. William Conant 92 was born 19 Feb 1666 in Beverly, Essex, Massachusetts. 93

William married Mary Trow.34

26 F viii. **Sarah Conant**<sup>94</sup> was born 19 Feb 1666 in Beverly, Essex, Massachusetts <sup>95,96</sup> and died 1 Nov 1750 at age 84.

General Notes: Sarah suppposedly married George Trow. No marriage record has been found in Ipswich, Beverly or Salem. George was born, according to this source, about 1665 and died in 1749. Sarah died 1 Nov 1750.

Web Page: Descendants of Richard and Agnes (Clarke) Conant, From the website Colonial Massachusetts and Maine Genealogies by Bob Anderson; http://www.colonialmassgen.com/Conant.html#ConantEliz;

Sarah married **George Trow**. George was born in 1665 in England and died in 1749 in Beverly, Essex, Massachusetts<sup>96,97</sup> at age 84.

27 M ix. Roger Conant 98 was born 10 Mar 1669 in Beverly, Essex, Massachusetts 99 and was christened 23 May 1669 in Beverly, Essex, Massachusetts. 100

28 F x. Rebecca Conant 101,102 was born 31 Jan 1671 in Beverly, Essex, Massachusetts, 103 was christened 28 May 1671 in Beverly, Essex, Massachusetts, 104 died 2 Dec 1760 in Beverly, Essex, Massachusetts 102,105 at age 89, and was buried in Beverly, Essex, Massachusetts. 102

Noted events in her life were:

- Cemetery: Old North Beverly Cemetery, Beverly, Essex, Massachusetts. 102 Plan No. 4, grave 2
- Gravestone Inscription: <sup>102</sup> Here Iyes Buried the Body of Mrs Rebeckah Raymond Wife to Mr Nathaniel Raymond Who Departed this life December ye 2d 1760 Aged 89 Years & 11 Months

Rebecca married **Nathaniel Raymond**. Nathaniel died 8 Jan 1750 in Beverly, Essex, Massachusetts. 106 and was buried in Beverly, Essex, Massachusetts. 102

Noted events in his life were:

- Cemetery: Old North Beverly Cemetery, Beverly, Essex, Massachusetts. 102
- Gravestone Inscription: <sup>102</sup> Here Iyes Buried the Body of Mr Nathaniel Raymond Who Departed this life January ye 8: 1749 [1750] Aged 78 Years & 10 Months
- 16. Mary Conant<sup>35</sup> (Roger<sup>2</sup>, Richard<sup>1</sup>) was born about 1632 in Salem, Essex, Massachusetts.<sup>35</sup>

General Notes: According to an online source, Mary Conant was the first wife of William and the widow of John Balch who died in 1662: [1st wife. She was widow of John BALSH, who was drowned at the Ferry in 1662].

She and William Dodge had five children according to one source.

Mary married John Balch<sup>35</sup> about 1652.<sup>35</sup> John died in 1662.<sup>107</sup>

Mary next married William Dodge<sup>35</sup> before 1663.<sup>35</sup>

Children from this marriage were:

- 29 M i. Joshua Dodge was born about 29 Aug 1669 in Beverly, Essex, Massachusetts. 108,109
- 30 F ii. **Hannah Dodge** was born about 9 Jul 1671 in Beverly, Essex, Massachusetts. 110,111
- 31 F iii. Sarah Dodge was born about 3 Mar 1679 in Beverly, Essex, Massachusetts. 112,113

# Fourth Generation (Great-Grandchildren)

**19.** Nathaniel Conant<sup>64</sup> (Lot<sup>3</sup>, Roger<sup>2</sup>, Richard <sup>1</sup>) was born 28 Jul 1650 in Beverly, Essex, Massachusetts <sup>65</sup> and died in 1732 <sup>66,67</sup> at age 82.

Nathaniel married Hannah Mansfield, 34 daughter of Andrew Mansfield and Bethiah.

Children from this marriage were:

- 32 M i. **Nathaniel Conant** was born 3 Jan 1679 in Beverly, Essex, Massachusetts <sup>114,115</sup> and was christened 7 Mar 1680 in Beverly, Essex, Massachusetts. <sup>114</sup>
- 33 M ii. **Josiah Conant** was born 26 Nov 1681 in Beverly, Essex, Massachusetts <sup>116</sup> and was christened 27 Nov 1681 in Beverly, Essex, Massachusetts. <sup>117</sup>
- 34 F iii. **Hannah Conant** was born 25 Jan 1683 in Beverly, Essex, Massachusetts <sup>118</sup> and was christened 14 Sep 1684 in Beverly, Essex, Massachusetts. <sup>119</sup>
- 35 F iv. **Martha Conant** was born 24 Feb 1687 in Beverly, Essex, Massachusetts <sup>120</sup> and was christened 3 Jul 1687 in Beverly, Essex, Massachusetts. <sup>121</sup>
- 36 M v. Lot Conant was born in 1689 in Beverly, Essex, Massachusetts <sup>122</sup> and was christened 20 Oct 1689 in Beverly, Essex, Massachusetts. <sup>123</sup>
- **20. John Conant**<sup>68</sup> (*Lot* <sup>3</sup>, *Roger* <sup>2</sup>, *Richard* <sup>1</sup>) was born 15 Dec 1652 in Beverly, Essex, Massachusetts <sup>45</sup> and died 30 Sep 1724 in Beverly, Essex, Massachusetts <sup>69</sup> at age 71.

John married **Bethiah Mansfield**, <sup>124,125,126</sup> daughter of **Andrew Mansfield** and **Bethiah**, 7 May 1678 in Beverly, Essex, Massachusetts. <sup>127</sup> Bethiah was born 7 Apr 1658 in Lynn, Essex, Massachusetts <sup>125</sup> and died 27 Jul 1720 in Beverly, Essex, Massachusetts <sup>124,126</sup> at age 62.

Children from this marriage were:

i. Lot Conant <sup>128,129</sup> was born about 1 Jun 1679 in Beverly, Essex,
 Massachusetts, <sup>128,129</sup> was christened 1 Jun 1679 in Beverly, Essex, Massachusetts, <sup>130</sup>
 died 20 Sep 1767 in Concord, Middlesex, Massachusetts <sup>34,129</sup> about age 88, and was buried in Concord, Middlesex, Massachusetts. <sup>129</sup>

Noted events in his life were:

• Cemetery: South Burying Place, Concord, Middlesex, Massachusetts. 129

Lot married **Martha Cleaves** <sup>131</sup> 16 May 1698 in Beverly, Essex, Massachusetts. <sup>132</sup> Martha was born about 24 Jul 1681 in Beverly, Essex, Massachusetts, <sup>133</sup> was christened 24 Jul 1681 in Beverly, Essex, Massachusetts, <sup>133</sup> died 15 Feb 1725 in Concord, Middlesex, Massachusetts <sup>134,135</sup> about age 43, and was buried in Concord, Middlesex, Massachusetts.

Noted events in her life were:

Cemetery: South Burying Place, Concord, Middlesex, Massachusetts. 134

Lot next married Susanna.

38 F ii. **Elizabeth Conant** <sup>136</sup> was born 14 Jan 1681 in Beverly, Essex, Massachusetts <sup>136</sup> and was christened 5 Feb 1682 in Beverly, Essex, Massachusetts. <sup>137</sup>

General Notes: An intention to marry was filed by Elizabeth Conant and Daniel Colbourn on 21 Sept 1700 in Beverly, Essex, MA. No marriage has been found in Beverly or Ipswich which is where Daniel was supposedly from.

Elizabeth married **Daniel Colbourn**<sup>138</sup> about 21 Sep 1700 in Beverly, Essex, Massachusetts. <sup>139,140</sup>

General Notes: A Daniel Colborne was baptized in Ipswich, Essex, on 1 Jan 1679: COLBORNE

Daniel, s. Thomas, Jan. 1, 1679. CTR (court record, Essex Co. Quarterly Court). This may be the Daniel Colbourn who filed an intention of marriage with Elizabeth Conant in 1700.

39 F iii. **Bethiah Conant**<sup>141</sup> was born 14 Oct 1684 in Beverly, Essex, Massachusetts, <sup>141</sup> was christened 26 Oct 1684 in Beverly, Essex, Massachusetts, <sup>142</sup> and died 4 Dec 1759<sup>143</sup> at age 75.

Bethiah married **Herrick Jonathan**<sup>144,145</sup> \_\_\_\_\_\_. <sup>144</sup> Herrick was born in 1672 in Beverly, Essex, Massachusetts, <sup>145</sup> died 29 Jul 1724 in Concord, Middlesex, Massachusetts <sup>145</sup> at age 52, and was buried in Concord, Middlesex, Massachusetts. <sup>145</sup>

Noted events in his life were:

- Cemetery: South Burying Place, Concord, Middlesex, Massachusetts. 145
- + 40 M iv. **John Conant**<sup>146</sup> was born 7 Jul 1686 in Beverly, Essex, Massachusetts, <sup>146</sup> was christened 15 Aug 1686 in Beverly, Essex, Massachusetts, <sup>147</sup> and died in 1755 at age 69.
- + <u>41</u> F v. <u>Deborah Conant<sup>148</sup></u> was born 20 Feb 1688 in Beverly, Essex, Massachusetts<sup>148</sup> and died 13 Apr 1763 in Concord, Middlesex, Massachusetts<sup>149</sup> at age 75.
  - 42 F vi. **Mary Conant** was born about 20 Aug 1689 in Beverly, Essex, Massachusetts <sup>150</sup> and was christened 20 Oct 1689 in Beverly, Essex, Massachusetts. <sup>151</sup>
  - 43 M vii. Daniel Conant<sup>152</sup> was born 19 Nov 1694 in Beverly, Essex, Massachusetts, <sup>152</sup> was christened 25 Nov 1694 in Beverly, Essex, Massachusetts, <sup>153</sup> and died in 1751 in Beverly, Essex, Massachusetts<sup>154</sup> at age 57.

Daniel married **Lucy Dodge** 23 Jan 1717 in Ipswich, Essex, Massachusetts. <sup>155,156,157</sup> Lucy died in 1764 in Beverly, Essex, Massachusetts. <sup>158</sup>

General Notes: There is a record of birth for a Lucy Dodge in Ipswich, Essex, MA: "Lucy, d. Richard, jr., at Chebacco, May 3, 1700." Chebacco Parish was at one time part of Ipswich. This is most likely the Lucy Dodge that Daniel Conant married. This Lucy Dodge would have been the sister of Martha Dodge who married Daniel Conant's brother John. Vital Records of Ipswich, Essex, MA. Vol. 1, p.120.

44 F viii. **Rebecca Conant**<sup>159</sup> was born 29 Mar 1696 in Beverly, Essex, Massachusetts, <sup>160</sup> died 13 Sep 1770 in Beverly, Essex, Massachusetts <sup>161</sup> at age 74, and was buried in Beverly, Essex, Massachusetts, <sup>162</sup>

General Notes: Her record of death in the Beverly Vital Records is 13 September - her gravestone says 5 September.

Noted events in her life were:

Cemetery: Abbott Street Burial Ground, Beverly, Essex, Massachusetts. 162

Rebecca married **Benjamin Cleaves**<sup>163</sup> 2 Jun 1719 in Beverly, Essex, Massachusetts. <sup>164</sup> Benjamin was born about 1692 in Beverly, Essex, Massachusetts, <sup>165</sup> died about 14 Dec 1775 in Beverly, Essex, Massachusetts <sup>166</sup> about age 83, and was buried 14 Dec 1775 in Beverly, Essex, Massachusetts. <sup>167,168</sup>

General Notes: There is a record of death for a Benjamin Cleaves in the Vital Records of Beverly, Vol. 2, Deaths, p.400: "Benjamin, Capt., bur. Dec. 14, 1775, a. 83 y. CR1." CR1 - First Parish Unitarian Church. This is probably the Capt. Benjamin Cleves that married Rebekah Conant.

There is a record of birth for a Benjamin Cleaves in the Vital Records of Beverly, Vol. 1, Births, p.75: "Benjamin, s. William and Margreet, Oct. 23, 1693." This would correspond to the age at burial (83) of the Capt. Benjamin Cleaves who died in 1775.

Noted events in his life were:

- Cemetery: Abbott Street Burial Ground, Beverly, Essex, Massachusetts. 168
- 45 M ix. **Benjamin Conant** was born 22 Oct 1698 in Beverly, Essex, Massachusetts. 169

Benjamin married Martha Davison<sup>170</sup> 24 Jan 1720 in Ipswich, Essex, Massachusetts. <sup>157,170</sup>

Noted events in their marriage were:

- Marriage Intention: 25 Dec 1720, Beverly, Essex, Massachusetts. 171
- Benjamin next married Lydia Lamb.
- 46 F x. **Jemima Conant**<sup>172</sup> was born about 9 Nov 1701 in Beverly, Essex, Massachusetts <sup>172</sup> and was christened 9 Nov 1701 in Beverly, Essex, Massachusetts. <sup>173</sup>

Jemima married John Batchelder<sup>174</sup> 6 Sep 1720 in Beverly, Essex, Massachusetts. <sup>174,175</sup>

21. Lot Conant<sup>70</sup> (Lot<sup>3</sup>, Roger<sup>2</sup>, Richard<sup>1</sup>) was born 16 Feb 1657 in Beverly, Essex, Massachusetts.<sup>71</sup>

General Notes: A son Benjamin supposedly was born to Lot and Abigail sometime around 1690-91 but I have not turned up a record yet.

A daughter of Lott Conant, Joanna, was baptized on 9 Apr 1699. Not sure if this was a daughter of Lot

and Elizabeth, but possible. Lot married **Abigail**.<sup>34</sup>

## Children from this marriage were:

- 47 M i. **Samuel Conant**<sup>176</sup> was born 30 Mar 1687 in Beverly, Essex, Massachusetts. <sup>176</sup>
- 48 F ii. **Abigail Conant**<sup>177</sup> was born 6 Feb 1690 in Beverly, Essex, Massachusetts <sup>178</sup> and was christened 3 Jul 1690 in Beverly, Essex, Massachusetts. <sup>179</sup>
- 49 M iii. **Jonathan Conant**<sup>180</sup> was born in 1692 in Beverly, Essex, Massachusetts<sup>180</sup> and was christened 16 Oct 1692 in Beverly, Essex, Massachusetts. <sup>181</sup>
- 50 F iv. Sarah Conant 176 was born 2 Nov 1693 in Beverly, Essex, Massachusetts. 176
- 51 M v. Roger Conant 176 was born 18 Feb 1695 in Beverly, Essex, Massachusetts. 182

Lot next married **Elizabeth Pride** 14 Jun 1698 in Beverly, Essex, Massachusetts. <sup>183</sup> Elizabeth was christened 12 Dec 1686 in Beverly, Essex, Massachusetts. <sup>184</sup>

General Notes: In *The Register of Baptisms of the First Church in Beverly, 1667-1710*, With annotations by Augustus A. Galloupe. Boston, 1903, Elizabeth Pride is mistakenly named as the mother of her husband Lot's 2 siblings, Roger and Rebecca. Elizabeth Walton and Lot Conant, d.1674, are the parents of Roger and Rebecca, their two youngest children. Mr. Galloupe added maiden names of mothers to the records and incorrectly named Elizabeth Pride as the mother of these two.

#### Children from this marriage were:

- 52 M i. Joseph Conant 180 was christened 9 Nov 1701 in Beverly, Essex, Massachusetts. 180
- 53 F ii. Ruth Conant was born 18 Nov 1702 in Beverly, Essex, Massachusetts. 185
- 54 M iii. Joshua Conant<sup>180</sup> was born 2 Dec 1704 in Beverly, Essex, Massachusetts. <sup>180</sup>
- 55 F iv. Elizabeth Conant 177 was born 28 Apr 1705 in Beverly, Essex, Massachusetts. 186
- 56 M v. Joshua Conant<sup>180</sup> was born 19 Oct 1707 in Beverly, Essex, Massachusetts. <sup>180</sup>
- 57 F vi. **Joanna Conant** was born 27 Nov 1709 in Beverly, Essex, Massachusetts. 187
- 58 M vii. Bartholomew Conant 177 was born 4 Feb 1712 in Beverly, Essex, Massachusetts. 188
- 59 F viii. Elizabeth Conant 187 was born 27 Mar 1715 in Beverly, Essex, Massachusetts, 187
- 60 M ix. Samuel Conant<sup>176</sup> was born 18 Nov 1717 in Beverly, Essex, Massachusetts, <sup>176</sup>

# Fifth Generation (2nd Great-Grandchildren)

**40. John Conant**<sup>146</sup> (*John* <sup>4</sup>, *Lot* <sup>3</sup>, *Roger* <sup>2</sup>, *Richard* <sup>1</sup>) was born 7 Jul 1686 in Beverly, Essex, Massachusetts, <sup>146</sup> was christened 15 Aug 1686 in Beverly, Essex, Massachusetts, <sup>147</sup> and died in 1755 at age 69.

John married **Martha Dodge**, <sup>189</sup> daughter of **Richard Dodge**, 30 Jan 1714 in Beverly, Essex, Massachusetts. <sup>190</sup> Martha was born 19 May 1696 in Ipswich, Essex, Massachusetts <sup>189</sup> and died 5 Oct 1721 in Beverly, Essex, Massachusetts <sup>192</sup> at age 25.

Children from this marriage were:

- 61 F i. Bethiah Conant was born 29 Jan 1720 in Beverly, Essex, Massachusetts. 193
- 62 M ii. Samuel Conant was born 29 Dec 1714 in Beverly, Essex, Massachusetts. 194
- 63 M iii. John Conant was born 6 Mar 1718 in Beverly, Essex, Massachusetts. 195

John next married Mary Cresev<sup>196</sup> 28 Jun 1722 in Beverly, Essex, Massachusetts, <sup>19,197,198</sup>

**41. Deborah Conant**<sup>148</sup> (*John*<sup>4</sup>, *Lot*<sup>3</sup>, *Roger*<sup>2</sup>, *Richard* <sup>1</sup>) was born 20 Feb 1688 in Beverly, Essex, Massachusetts <sup>148</sup> and died 13 Apr 1763 in Concord, Middlesex, Massachusetts <sup>149</sup> at age 75.

General Notes: There are baptismal records for Deborah's brothers and sisters (except Rebekah) but not for Deborah. These records were transcribed from the records of the First Church of Beverly, Essex, MA.

Deborah married **John Darby**, son of **John Darby** and **Alice**, <sup>199</sup> John was born 8 Oct 1681 in Marblehead, Essex, Massachusetts <sup>200</sup> and died 7 Mar 1753 in Concord, Middlesex, Massachusetts <sup>201</sup> at age 71.

General Notes: John Darby had 5 chn., the second of whom, John, was b. Oct. 8, 1681. This John Darby, who in his "will," 1747, spelt his name Darbie, m, Deborah, dau. \_\_\_\_\_ Conant, and located first at Beverly, but went thence to Ipswich about 1720, and from there in 1731 to Concord, where he d. March 7, 1753. Source: Derby Genealogy: A Record of the Descendants of John Darby of Marblehead, Mass., Ten Generations, by Webster D. Derby, reprinted in part from the Town History of Westminster, Mass., Darling & Co., Printers, Keene, [N.H.], [1903?].

Children from this marriage were:

64 M i. **John Darby**<sup>202</sup> was born 27 Dec 1704 in Beverly, Essex, Massachusetts<sup>203</sup> and died in Apr 1762 in Concord, Middlesex, Massachusetts<sup>204</sup> at age 57.

Noted events in his life were:

Probate: 3 May 1762, Concord, Middlesex, Massachusetts.<sup>205</sup>

John married **Rebecca Tarbox** 16 May 1728 in Wenham, Essex, Massachusetts. <sup>206</sup> Rebecca was born 24 Oct 1711 in Wenham, Essex, Massachusetts. <sup>207</sup>

Marriage Notes: Some family trees and sources note that Rebecca died about 1733 and that John married, 2d, Susanna Jones.

John and Rebecca's marriage was also recorded in the Vital Records of Ipswich, Massachusetts, on p.124 with a date of March 16 instead of May 16th.

65 M ii. Andrew Darby Sr.<sup>208</sup> was born 26 Jan 1707 in Beverly, Essex, Massachusetts, <sup>209</sup> died 23 Mar 1783 in Westminster, Worcester, Massachusetts <sup>210</sup> at age 76, and was buried in Westminster, Worcester, Massachusetts. <sup>211</sup>

General Notes: Gravestone Inscription:

"In memory of Mr. Andrew Darby, who departed this life March ye 23rd 1783 in the 77 year of his age. He was a lover of God's Word and Worship constant in his attendance in His House of Prayers Ye now rests from his labours the reward of his works do follow. Cease my friends wipe your tears here I must lie till Christ appears."

Find A Grave Memorial 34752678

Andrew and Elizabeth first settled in Concord, then in 1733 moved to the Town of Acton; In 1748, the family moved to Westminster where he was known as Miller Darby. Find A Grave Memorial 34752678

Noted events in his life were:

- Occupation: weaver.<sup>212</sup>
- Occupation: After 1748.213 miller
- Church Affiliation: 10 Dec 1727, Hamilton, Essex, Massachusetts. <sup>157</sup> Received as a member, Congregational Church

Produced by: Anne Healy Field, kakadu AT annefield.net, www.annefield.net : 12 Jul 2020

- Will: 21 Jan 1779, Westminster, Worcester, Massachusetts. <sup>214</sup> Mentions Elizabeth, his well beloved wife; sons Nathan, Andrew and John; his four daughters: Elizabeth, Sarah, Eunice and Mary; son John be be his executor.
- Probate: 15 Apr 1783, Worcester, Worcester, Massachusetts. <sup>215</sup>
- Cemetery: 1783, Westminster, Worcester, Massachusetts. <sup>211</sup> Woodside Cemetery

Andrew married **Elizabeth Patch**<sup>216</sup> 2 Apr 1728 in Hamilton, Essex, Massachusetts. <sup>217,218</sup> Elizabeth died in 1800. <sup>216</sup>

Noted events in their marriage were:

• Marriage Intention: In the marriage intention her name is given as Sarah, 1728. 219

Marriage Notes: Andrew Darby and Elizabeth Patch's marriage was recorded in the records of the Congregational Church of Hamilton, Essex, Massachusetts. In the Ipswich records, they filed an intention of marriage. Rev. Samuel Wigglesworth performed the marriage on 2 Apr 1728. Hamilton was originally a part of Ipswich known as "The Hamlet."

General Notes: Elizabeth Patch's parents were possibly Benjamin and Sarah Patch of Littleton, Massachusetts or Timothy Patch of Wenham. There appears to be some confusion as to her parents and various websites disagree.

In the Congregational Church records, 1714-1883, Hamilton, Massachusetts (known as the third church of Ipswich), Sarah and Benjamin Patch are listed in the church records. Andrew Darby was received into the church on 10 Dec, 1727, and he and Elizabeth Patch were married there in 1728, so this would give more weight to the possibility of Sarah and Benjamin being her parents.

In the Miscellaneous section of the Littleton Town Records there is information on the Patch family: *A copy of the Record of Benjamin Patch and his Family as taken from his own hand writing.* This notes that Benjamin was born 9 Apr 1673 and died 11 Feb 1763; that wife Sara was born 26 June 1673 and died 3 Jan 1725; that they were married 20 Oct 1697; that they had ten children, including Elizabeth, born 16 Aug 1711. *Records of Littleton, Massachusetts*, Herbert J. Harwood, Littleton, MA, 1900, pp.534-35.

Noted events in her life were:

- Church Affiliation: Received as a member, Congregational Church, 2 Feb 1729, Hamilton, Essex, Massachusetts. <sup>157</sup>
- 66 M iii. Benjamin Darby<sup>220</sup> was born 12 Mar 1711 in Beverly, Essex, Massachusetts.<sup>221</sup>

General Notes: There is a death in the Vital Records of Beverly for DARBY, \_\_\_\_\_, youngest ch. John, Mar. 28, 1712. CR1. This could be either Benjamin or Mary, twins, born 12 Mar 1710/11. The next child was Ebenezer born in November 1712. John and Deborah had another daughter, Mary, in 1720, and another son, Benjamin, in 1715, so both of these children died young.

- 67 F iv. **Mary Darby**<sup>222</sup> was born 12 Mar 1711 in Beverly, Essex, Massachusetts<sup>223</sup> and was christened 18 Mar 1711 in Beverly, Essex, Massachusetts.<sup>224</sup>
- 68 M v. Ebenezer Darby<sup>225</sup> was born 23 Nov 1712 in Beverly, Essex, Massachusetts,<sup>226</sup> died in York Village, York, Maine,<sup>227</sup> and was buried in York Village, York, Maine.<sup>227</sup>

Noted events in his life were:

Cemetery: Old York Cemetery, York Village, York, Maine.<sup>227</sup>

Ebenezer married **Eunice Tarbox**. <sup>228</sup> Eunice was born 10 Jun 1717 in Wenham, Essex, Massachusetts <sup>228</sup>, <sup>229</sup> and died 18 Sep 1807 in Concord, Middlesex, Massachusetts <sup>228</sup> at age 90.

69 F vi. **Deborah Darby**<sup>230</sup> was born 8 Apr 1714 in Beverly, Essex, Massachusetts. <sup>230</sup>

Deborah married **John Wheeler**  $^{34}$  24 Jul 1739 in Concord, Middlesex, Massachusetts.  $^{231}$  John was born 25 May 1707 in Concord, Middlesex, Massachusetts.  $^{232}$ 

Marriage Notes: Marriage records in the IGI have them married in 1738, 1739 and 1729, in Acton, Beverly and Concord, but no marriage for this couple has been found yet in these records.

70 M vii. **Benjamin Darby**<sup>233</sup> was born 28 Nov 1715 in Beverly, Essex, Massachusetts<sup>233</sup> and died before 1757.<sup>234</sup>

71 M viii. **Joseph Darby**<sup>235</sup> was born 10 Jun 1718 in Beverly, Essex, Massachusetts<sup>235</sup> and died in Oct 1793 in Concord, Middlesex, Massachusetts<sup>236,237</sup> at age 75.

Joseph married someone **Silence Hubbard**, daughter of **Samuel Hubbard**<sup>239</sup> and **Prudence**, <sup>240</sup> 14 Jan 1745 in Concord, Middlesex, Massachusetts. <sup>238</sup> Silence was born 17 Nov 1725 in Concord, Middlesex, Massachusetts. <sup>241</sup>

72 F ix. Mary Darby $^{242}$  was born 12 Jun 1720 in Beverly, Essex, Massachusetts $^{242}$  and died before 1757. $^{243}$ 

Mary married Josiah Heywood.<sup>244</sup>

73 M x. **Robert Darby**<sup>245,246</sup> was born about 11 Aug 1723 in Massachusetts, <sup>247</sup> was christened 11 Aug 1723 in Ipswich Hamlet, Essex, Massachusetts, and died 15 Oct 1804 in Concord, Middlesex, Massachusetts<sup>246,248</sup> about age 81.

General Notes: According to one source, the family was living first at Beverly, then moved to Ipswich about 1720, and from there went in 1731 to Concord. So Robert was probably born in Ipswich. He is not listed in the Concord Vital Records nor in the Beverly Vital Records.

Robert married Lucy. 249 Lucy died 27 Oct 1810 in Concord, Middlesex, Massachusetts. 249

- 1. Conant, Frederick ODell, History and Genealogy of the Conant Family in England and America, Portland, Maine: Privately printed, 1887, p.50. Son of John Conant.
- 2. Conant, Frederick ODell, History and Genealogy of the Conant Family in England and America, Portland, Maine: Privately printed, 1887, p.50. Probably born in East Budleigh.
- 3. Conant, Frederick ODell, History and Genealogy of the Conant Family in England and America, Portland, Maine: Privately printed, 1887, p.52. Information is from the parish registers of East Budleigh, Devon.
- 4. East Budleigh Burials (1562-1650), East Budleigh, Devon, England (transcibed by Elizabeth Howard; accessed at http://genuki.cs.ncl.ac.uk/DEV/EastBudleigh/EastBudleighBurials1562.html, 21 July 2009), Richard Conant gent, 22nd Sept 1631; Agnes his wife 22nd Sept 1631.
- 5. Conant, Frederick ODell, History and Genealogy of the Conant Family in England and America, Portland, Maine: Privately printed, 1887, p.52. The will was proved 13 Oct 1631.
- 6. Conant, Frederick ODell, History and Genealogy of the Conant Family in England and America, Portland, Maine: Privately printed, 1887, p.52. Information is from the parish registers of Colyton, Devon.
- 7. Conant, Frederick ODell, History and Genealogy of the Conant Family in England and America, Portland, Maine: Privately printed, 1887, p.52. The registers of Colyton record the marriage of Rychard Counnett of Easte Budleye and Agnes Clarke, daughter of John Clarke Sr. of Colyton, about eight miles east of East Budleigh.
- 8. The register of baptisms, marriages & burials of the parish of Colyton, Devon, 1538-1837, FHL MF 962973, p.470, 1578: Connett, Rychard, s. of John, of Easte Budleye & Agnes, d. of John Clarke, senior, 4 Feb.
- 9. Conant, Frederick ODell, History and Genealogy of the Conant Family in England and America, Portland, Maine: Privately printed, 1887, p.52. Information is from the parish registers of Colyton, Devon. Needs to be verified.
- 10. Conant, Frederick ODell, History and Genealogy of the Conant Family in England and America, Portland, Maine: Privately printed, 1887, p.56.
- 11. East Budleigh Baptisms (1588-1652), East Budleigh, Devon, England (transcibed by Elizabeth Howard; accessed at http://genuki.cs.ncl.ac.uk/DEV/EastBudleigh/EastBudleighBaptisms1558.html, 21 July 2009;), "Johane Conante, 20th Jan 1579."
- 12. East Budleigh Baptisms (1588-1652), East Budleigh, Devon, England (transcibed by Elizabeth Howard; accessed at http://genuki.cs.ncl.ac.uk/DEV/EastBudleigh/EastBudleighBaptisms1558.html, 21 July 2009;), "Richard Conant, 21st Feb
- 13. East Budleigh Baptisms (1588-1652), East Budleigh, Devon, England (transcibed by Elizabeth Howard; accessed at http://genuki.cs.ncl.ac.uk/DEV/EastBudleigh/EastBudleighBaptisms1558.html, 21 July 2009;), "Robert Canant, 6th June 1583."
- 14. East Budleigh Baptisms (1588-1652), East Budleigh, Devon, England (transcibed by Elizabeth Howard; accessed at http://genuki.cs.ncl.ac.uk/DEV/EastBudleigh/EastBudleighBaptisms1558.html, 21 July 2009;), "Jane Conant, 9th May 1584."
- 15. East Budleigh Baptisms (1588-1652), East Budleigh, Devon, England (transcibed by Elizabeth Howard; accessed at http://genuki.cs.ncl.ac.uk/DEV/EastBudleigh/EastBudleighBaptisms1558.html, 21 July 2009;), "John Conannt, 18th March
- 16. East Budleigh Baptisms (1588-1652), East Budleigh, Devon, England (transcibed by Elizabeth Howard; accessed at http://genuki.cs.ncl.ac.uk/DEV/EastBudleigh/EastBudleighBaptisms1558.html, 21 July 2009;), "Thomas Conante, 30th April 1587."
- 17. Anderson, Robert Charles, The Great Migration Begins: Immigrants to New England 1620-1633, Great Migration Study Project, Boston: New England Historic Genealogical Society, 1995, 3 Volumes: v. 1. A-F, v. 2. G-O, v. 3. P-Z, 13 Jun 1588. Information has not been confirmed vet.
- 18. East Budleigh Baptisms (1588-1652), East Budleigh, Devon, England (transcibed by Elizabeth Howard; accessed at http://genuki.cs.ncl.ac.uk/DEV/EastBudleigh/EastBudleighBaptisms1558.html, 21 July 2009;), "Christopher Conant, 13th [unreadable] 1588."
  - 19. Conant, Frederick ODell, Pedigree of the Conant Family (Portland, Maine, 1884; FHL MF 1550322 Item 21;).
- 20. Website: Descendants of Richard and Agnes (Clarke) Conant (From the website Colonial Massachusetts and Maine Genealogies by Bob Anderson; http://www.colonialmassgen.com/Conant.html#ConantEliz; accessed June 2009;), Baptism was 9 April 1592 in East Budleigh, Devon, England. Information has not been confirmed yet.
- 21. East Budleigh Baptisms (1588-1652), East Budleigh, Devon, England (transcibed by Elizabeth Howard; accessed at http://genuki.cs.ncl.ac.uk/DEV/EastBudleigh/EastBudleighBaptisms1558.html, 21 July 2009;), Baptized at All Saints Church, parish of East Budleigh, Devon, England p.57: "Roger Conant, 9th April 1592."
- 22. Vital Records of Beverly, Massachusetts, to the End of the Year 1849, vol. II, Marriages and Deaths, Topsfield Historical Society, Topsfield, Mass., 1907, p.406. "Conant, Roger, Nov. 19, 1679, a. abt. 88 y. 7 m."

- 23. Conant, Frederick ODell, History and Genealogy of the Conant Family in England and America, Portland, Maine: Privately printed, 1887, p.99. According to the source, on 1619-20, Roger Conant, "salter of London," signed with his brother Christopher Conant, grocer, a Composition Bond for their brother John.
- 24. Anderson, Robert Charles, The Great Migration Begins: Immigrants to New England 1620-1633, Great Migration Study Project, Boston: New England Historic Genealogical Society, 1995, 3 Volumes: v. 1. A-F, v. 2. G-O, v. 3. P-Z.
- 25. Anderson, Robert Charles, The Great Migration Begins: Immigrants to New England 1620-1633, Great Migration Study Project, Boston: New England Historic Genealogical Society, 1995, 3 Volumes: v. 1. A-F, v. 2. G-O, v. 3. P-Z, p.452-453.
- 26. Conant, Frederick ODell, History and Genealogy of the Conant Family in England and America, Portland, Maine: Privately printed, 1887, Source gives the location of will as Probate Records of Essex County, Vol. I, p.75 [but I found it in vol. 3, pp.335-337].
- 27. Will: Roger Conant, 1677, Probate Records of Essex County, 3 vol., 1635-1681, Salem, MA, Essex Institute, 1916-1920, vol. III, pp.335-337.
- 28. Anderson, Robert Charles, The Great Migration Begins: Immigrants to New England 1620-1633, Great Migration Study Project, Boston: New England Historic Genealogical Society, 1995, 3 Volumes: v. 1. A-F, v. 2. G-O, v. 3. P-Z, pp.452-453.
- 29. Conant, Frederick ODell, History and Genealogy of the Conant Family in England and America, Portland, Maine: Privately printed, 1887, p.127. Roger Conant married Sarah Horton.
- 30. Anderson, Robert Charles, The Great Migration Begins: Immigrants to New England 1620-1633, Great Migration Study Project, Boston: New England Historic Genealogical Society, 1995, 3 Volumes: v. 1. A-F, v. 2. G-O, v. 3. P-Z, p.453. Roger Conant married "Sarah Horton, daughter of Thomas and Catherine (Satchfield) Horton." Unverified.
- 31. Anderson, Robert Charles, The Great Migration Begins: Immigrants to New England 1620-1633, Great Migration Study Project, Boston: New England Historic Genealogical Society, 1995, 3 Volumes: v. 1. A-F, v. 2. G-O, v. 3. P-Z, p.453. The marriage took place at St. Ann Blackfriars, London.
- 32. Marriage record: Roger Conant and Sara Horton, 1618, Parish registers for St. Ann Blackfriars Church, London. FHL MF374417, marriages, 1562-1726.
- 33. Anderson, Robert Charles, The Great Migration Begins: Immigrants to New England 1620-1633, Great Migration Study Project, Boston: New England Historic Genealogical Society, 1995, 3 Volumes: v. 1. A-F, v. 2. G-O, v. 3. P-Z, p.453.
  - 34. Unverified information.
- 35. Anderson, Robert Charles, The Great Migration Begins: Immigrants to New England 1620-1633, Great Migration Study Project, Boston: New England Historic Genealogical Society, 1995, 3 Volumes: v. 1. A-F, v. 2. G-O, v. 3. P-Z, p.454.
- 36. Conant, Frederick ODell, History and Genealogy of the Conant Family in England and America, Portland, Maine: Privately printed, 1887, p.127. Sarah was baptized in St. Lawrence Parish, Jewry, London, on 19 Sept 1619.
- 37. Conant, Frederick ODell, History and Genealogy of the Conant Family in England and America, Portland, Maine: Privately printed, 1887, Sarah was baptized in St. Lawrence Parish, Jewry, London. p.127.
- 38. Conant, Frederick ODell, History and Genealogy of the Conant Family in England and America, Portland, Maine: Privately printed, 1887, p.127. Burial was at St. Lawrence Parish, Jewry, London.
- 39. Anderson, Robert Charles, The Great Migration Begins: Immigrants to New England 1620-1633, Great Migration Study Project, Boston: New England Historic Genealogical Society, 1995, 3 Volumes: v. 1. A-F, v. 2. G-O, v. 3. P-Z, p.454 author gives birth date as 27 May, but christening record gives a date of 17 May 1622.
- 40. England Births and Christenings, 1538-1975, FamilySearch.org database, From he register of St. Lawrence Jewry, London: to which St. Mary Magdalen, Milk Street, was united, 1538-1812; Caleb Connant, christened 17 May 1622; son of Roger Connant and Sarah. FHL MF 845247.
- 41. Conant, Frederick ODell, History and Genealogy of the Conant Family in England and America, Portland, Maine: Privately printed, 1887, p.127, Christened in parish of St. Lawrence, Jewry, London.
- 42. Conant, Frederick ODell, History and Genealogy of the Conant Family in England and America, Portland, Maine: Privately printed, 1887, p.127.
- 43. Anderson, Robert Charles, The Great Migration Begins: Immigrants to New England 1620-1633, Great Migration Study Project, Boston: New England Historic Genealogical Society, 1995, 3 Volumes: v. 1. A-F, v. 2. G-O, v. 3. P-Z, p.454. Another source, History and Genealogy of the Conant Family, by Frederick Odell Conant, gives 1628 as her date of birth.
- 44. Conant, Frederick ODell, History and Genealogy of the Conant Family in England and America, Portland, Maine: Privately printed, 1887, p.128. Another source gives her possible date of birth as 1623: The Great Migration Begins, by Robert Charles Anderson.
- 45. Vital Records of Beverly, Massachusetts, to the End of the Year 1849, vol. I, Births, Topsfield Historical Society, Topsfield, Mass., 1906. FHL MF #0874026, "CONNANT, Jo[h]n, s. Lott, Dec. 15, 1652." p.86.

- 46. Conant, Frederick ODell, History and Genealogy of the Conant Family in England and America, Portland, Maine: Privately printed, 1887, p.128. Source gives place of birth as either Cape Ann or Nantasket in Massachusetts.
- 47. Anderson, Robert Charles, The Great Migration Begins: Immigrants to New England 1620-1633, Great Migration Study Project, Boston: New England Historic Genealogical Society, 1995, 3 Volumes: v. 1. A-F, v. 2. G-O, v. 3. P-Z, Source notes that in his will, dated 24 Sept 1674, he is aged "about fifty years." p.454.
- 48. Anderson, Robert Charles, The Great Migration Begins: Immigrants to New England 1620-1633, Great Migration Study Project, Boston: New England Historic Genealogical Society, 1995, 3 Volumes: v. 1. A-F, v. 2. G-O, v. 3. P-Z, Source notes that his will was dated 24 Sept 1674. p.454.
- 49. Anderson, Robert Charles, The Great Migration Begins: Immigrants to New England 1620-1633, Great Migration Study Project, Boston: New England Historic Genealogical Society, 1995, 3 Volumes: v. 1. A-F, v. 2. G-O, v. 3. P-Z, p.454. According to this source, Roger was the first white child born in Salem. This was from the Salem Town Records, Vol. I, p.98. Unverified.
- 50. Vital Records of Salem, Massachusetts, To the end of the year 1849, Salem, Mass., The Essex Institute, 1924, vol. 5, p.171. "Conant, Roger, June 15, 1672. P.R. 51." [PR51 Bible record of Conant family now in possession of Essex Institute].
- 51. Conant, Frederick ODell, Pedigree of the Conant Family (Portland, Maine, 1884; FHL MF 1550322 Item 21;), Date of death given as 1659 and place, England.
- 52. Conant, Frederick ODell, History and Genealogy of the Conant Family in England and America, Portland, Maine: Privately printed, 1887, p.128.
- 53. Anderson, Robert Charles, The Great Migration Begins: Immigrants to New England 1620-1633, Great Migration Study Project, Boston: New England Historic Genealogical Society, 1995, 3 Volumes: v. 1. A-F, v. 2. G-O, v. 3. P-Z, p.455.
- 54. Vital Records of Salem, Massachusetts, To the end of the year 1849, Salem, Mass., The Essex Institute, 1924, Vol. I, p.198. "Connant, Excersise, s. Roger, bp. 24: 10m: 1637. CR1." [CR1 First Church].
- 55. Vital Records of Salem, Massachusetts, To the end of the year 1849, Salem, Mass., The Essex Institute, 1924, "Connant, Excersise, s. Roger, bp. 24: 10m: 1637. CR1." [CR1 First Church], vol. I, p.198.
- 56. Probate Records of Essex County, Massachusetts, vol. 2, 1665-1674, Salem, Massachusetts: Essex Institute, 1917. Accessed at www.archive.org, pp. 420-421.
- 57. Probate Records of Essex County, Massachusetts, vol. 2, 1665-1674, Salem, Massachusetts: Essex Institute, 1917. Accessed at www.archive.org, pp.420-421.
- 58. Anderson, Robert Charles, The Great Migration Begins: Immigrants to New England 1620-1633, Great Migration Study Project, Boston: New England Historic Genealogical Society, 1995, 3 Volumes: v. 1. A-F, v. 2. G-O, v. 3. P-Z, p.454. Elizabeth Walton was baptized in Seaton, Devonshire, England.
- 59. Porter, Harold F, Jr, "Mr. William Cooke, Father-in-law of Mr. William Walton of Marblehead, Massachusetts, New England Historic and Genealogical Register, 1988, accessed at www.newenglandancestors.org, 22 Dec 2008, Birth was 8m 27d 1629.
- 60. Chapman, Joseph W, Vital Records of Marblehead, Massachusetts, to the end of the year 1849 (Salem, Massachusetts: The Essex Institute, 1903-08; accessed at The Massachusetts Vital Records Project, http://mavitalrecords.org/, 26 May 2009;), vol. 1, p.539. "Elizabeth, d. William and Elizabeth, at Seaton, Devon, Eng., Oct. 27, 1632. CTF." CTF Court files, Essex Co. Quarterly Court. The year 1632 is wrong. Another VR of Marblehead gives the same information from the same court records but has the year 1629.
- 61. New England Historical and Genealogical Register (Boston: New England Historic Genealogical Society;), vol. 29, 1875, p.66; information copied from the Essex court files at Salem, Mass, vol. 1, p.69. "1629 8 m 27d Elizabeth Walton borne at Seaton in Devon."
- 62. Christening Record: Elizabeth Walton, 1629, Parish register transcripts, 1584-1846, Parish Church of Seaton, Devon, England [C of E], vol. 1, baptisms 1584-1838. FHL MF 916932.
- 63. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial # 34161817.
- 64. Vital Records of Beverly, Massachusetts, to the End of the Year 1849, vol. I, Births, Topsfield Historical Society, Topsfield, Mass., 1906. FHL MF #0874026, p.87. "Connant, ——iell, s. Lott, July 28, 1650."
- 65. Vital Records of Beverly, Massachusetts, to the End of the Year 1849, vol. I, Births, Topsfield Historical Society, Topsfield, Mass., 1906. FHL MF #0874026, "Connant, –endash–endash iell, s. Lott, July 28, 1650." p.87.
- 66. Conant, Frederick ODell, Pedigree of the Conant Family (Portland, Maine, 1884; FHL MF 1550322 Item 21;), Unverified information.
  - 67. Website: Descendants of Richard and Agnes (Clarke) Conant (From the website Colonial Massachusetts and Maine

Genealogies by Bob Anderson; http://www.colonialmassgen.com/Conant.html#ConantEliz; accessed June 2009;), This source gives a date of death: 22 Aug 1732.

- 68. Vital Records of Beverly, Massachusetts, to the End of the Year 1849, vol. I, Births, Topsfield Historical Society, Topsfield, Mass., 1906. FHL MF #0874026, p.86. "CONNANT, Jo[h]n, s. Lott, Dec. 15, 1652."
- 69. Vital Records of Beverly, Massachusetts, to the End of the Year 1849, vol. II, Marriages and Deaths, Topsfield Historical Society, Topsfield, Mass., 1907, p.406. "Conant, John, Sept. 30, 1724. C.R.2. [C.R.2 2d Congregational Church].
- 70. Vital Records of Beverly, Massachusetts, to the End of the Year 1849, vol. I, Births, Topsfield Historical Society, Topsfield, Mass., 1906. FHL MF #0874026, p.87. "Connant, Lott, s. Lott, Feb. 16, 1657."
- 71. Vital Records of Beverly, Massachusetts, to the End of the Year 1849, vol. I, Births, Topsfield Historical Society, Topsfield, Mass., 1906. FHL MF #0874026, "Connant, Lott, s. Lott, Feb. 16, 1657." p.87.
- 72. Vital Records of Beverly, Massachusetts, to the End of the Year 1849, vol. I, Births, Topsfield Historical Society, Topsfield, Mass., 1906. FHL MF #0874026, p.86. "Connant, Elizabeth d. Lott, May 13, 1660."
- 73. Vital Records of Beverly, Massachusetts, to the End of the Year 1849, vol. I, Births, Topsfield Historical Society, Topsfield, Mass., 1906. FHL MF #0874026, "Connant, Elizabeth d. Lott, May 13, 1660." p.86.
- 74. Vital Records of Beverly, Massachusetts, to the End of the Year 1849, vol. I, Births, Topsfield Historical Society, Topsfield, Mass., 1906. FHL MF #0874026, p.87. "Connant, Mary d. Lott, July 14, 1662."
- 75. Vital Records of Beverly, Massachusetts, to the End of the Year 1849, vol. I, Births, Topsfield Historical Society, Topsfield, Mass., 1906. FHL MF #0874026, "Connant, Mary d. Lott, July 14, 1662." p.87.
- 76. Conant, Frederick ODell, History and Genealogy of the Conant Family in England and America, Portland, Maine: Privately printed, 1887, p.156.
- 77. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial 34367446.
- 78. Conant, Frederick ODell, History and Genealogy of the Conant Family in England and America, Portland, Maine: Privately printed, 1887, p.155.
- 79. First Congregational Church of Ipswich, Vital Records of Ipswich, Massachusetts, to the end of the year 1849 (Salem, Massachusetts: Essex Institute, 1910-1919, accessed online at The Massachusetts Vital Records Project: http://mavitalrecords.org/ 25 May 2009;), vol. 2, p.45. "Birdly, Andrew, and Mary Connant, Mar. 14, 1681. CTR." [CTR court record, Essex Co. Quarterly Court].
- 80. Conant, Frederick ODell, History and Genealogy of the Conant Family in England and America, Portland, Maine: Privately printed, 1887, p.155, he died 1 Feb 1718-19.
- 81. Vital Records of Beverly, Massachusetts, to the End of the Year 1849, vol. II, Marriages and Deaths, Topsfield Historical Society, Topsfield, Mass., 1907, p.253. "Kimball, Caleb, Sergt., and wid. Mary Birdley, int. Apr. 14, 1722." An intention was filed but there is no record of marriage.
- 82. Vital Records of Beverly, Massachusetts, to the End of the Year 1849, vol. I, Births, Topsfield Historical Society, Topsfield, Mass., 1906. FHL MF #0874026, p.87. "Connant, Martha d. Lott, Aug. 15, 1664."
- 83. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial 37196232.
- 84. Vital Records of Beverly, Massachusetts, to the End of the Year 1849, vol. I, Births, Topsfield Historical Society, Topsfield, Mass., 1906. FHL MF #0874026, "Connant, Martha d. Lott, Aug. 15, 1664." p.87.
- 85. Vital Records of Plympton, Massachusetts, to the year 1849, Accessed at The Massachusetts Vital Records Project, https://ma-vitalrecords.org, p.501: Plympton Deaths: Martha, w. Luke, blacksmith, Jan 2, 1754, in 90th y., in P. [Feb 2. G.R.I.
- 86. Blog: Massachusetts and More Genealogy Blog, http://massandmoregenealogy.blogspot.com/, Monday, May 28, 2012 post: Luke Perkins 1666/67-1748 and Martha Conant 1664-1754.
- 87. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial 37196124.
- 88. Vital Records of Salem, Massachusetts, To the end of the year 1849, Salem, Mass., The Essex Institute, 1924, p.179: Salem Marriages, Perkins, Luke, and Martha Connant, May 31, 1688. CT. R. (Court Records, Essex Co. Quarterly Court).
- 89. Vital Records of Plympton, Massachusetts, to the year 1849, Accessed at The Massachusetts Vital Records Project, https://ma-vitalrecords.org, p.501: Plympton Deaths: Perkins, Luke, blacksmith, It is said...moved into Plympton in the year 1713, from Ipswich, h. Martha, father of Dea. Josiah, Luke, Mark, John and Martha, Dec. 27, 1748, in 82d y. in P.
- 90. Cutter, William Richard, New England Families, Genealogical and Memorial, New York: Lewis Historical Publishing Co., 1914, Vol. 1, p.824.

- 91. Blog: Massachusetts and More Genealogy Blog, http://massandmoregenealogy.blogspot.com/, Monday, May 28, 2012 post. A note follows the inscription: Luke was actually 81 years of age.
- 92. Vital Records of Beverly, Massachusetts, to the End of the Year 1849, vol. I, Births, Topsfield Historical Society, Topsfield, Mass., 1906. FHL MF #0874026, p.87. "Connant, William, s. twin, Lott, Feb. 19, 1666."
- 93. Vital Records of Beverly, Massachusetts, to the End of the Year 1849, vol. I, Births, Topsfield Historical Society, Topsfield, Mass., 1906. FHL MF #0874026, "Connant, William, s. twin, Lott, Feb. 19, 1666." p.87.
- 94. Vital Records of Beverly, Massachusetts, to the End of the Year 1849, vol. I, Births, Topsfield Historical Society, Topsfield, Mass., 1906. FHL MF #0874026, p.87. "Connant, Sarah d. twin, Lott, Feb. 19, 1666."
- 95. Vital Records of Beverly, Massachusetts, to the End of the Year 1849, vol. I, Births, Topsfield Historical Society, Topsfield, Mass., 1906. FHL MF #0874026, "Connant, Sarah d. twin, Lott, Feb. 19, 1666."p.87.
- 96. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial 65598651.
- 97. Vital Records of Beverly, Massachusetts, to the End of the Year 1849, vol. II, Marriages and Deaths, Topsfield Historical Society, Topsfield, Mass., 1907, p.584: Deaths: Trow, Geo[rge], \_\_\_\_\_, 1749, a. abt. 84 y. P.R.I. (Record of deaths made by Col. Robert Hale, and formerly in possession of James Hill, town clerk.
- 98. Vital Records of Beverly, Massachusetts, to the End of the Year 1849, vol. I, Births, Topsfield Historical Society, Topsfield, Mass., 1906. FHL MF #0874026, p.87. "Connant, Roger, s. Lott [and Elizabeth. CR1], Mar. 10, 1669." [CR1 First Parish Unitarian Church].
- 99. Vital Records of Beverly, Massachusetts, to the End of the Year 1849, vol. I, Births, Topsfield Historical Society, Topsfield, Mass., 1906. FHL MF #0874026, "Connant, Roger, s. Lott [and Elizabeth. CR1], Mar. 10, 1669." [CR1 First Parish Unitarian Church] p.87.
- 100. Website: Baptisms in the First Church, Beverly, Mass, http://dunhamwilcox.net/ma/beverly\_ma\_bapt.htm; information extracted from: The Register of Baptisms of the First Church in Beverly, 1667-1710, With annotations by Augustus A. Galloupe. Boston, 1903, "Conant, 23 May 1669, Roger, of Lot & Elizabeth (PRIDE) CONANT." Elizabeth's maiden name was Walton, not Pride. Elizabeth Pride married a later Lot Conant in 1698.
- 101. Vital Records of Beverly, Massachusetts, to the End of the Year 1849, vol. I, Births, Topsfield Historical Society, Topsfield, Mass., 1906. FHL MF #0874026, p.87. "Connant, Rebecca d. Lott [and Elizabeth. CR1], "last of" Jan. 1670." [CR1 First Parish Unitarian Church].
- 102. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial 13506258, Rebekah Conant Raymond. Tombstone inscription gives name and date of death:.
- 103. Vital Records of Beverly, Massachusetts, to the End of the Year 1849, vol. I, Births, Topsfield Historical Society, Topsfield, Mass., 1906. FHL MF #0874026, "Connant, Rebecca d. Lott [and Elizabeth. CR1], "last of" Jan. 1670." [CR1 First Parish Unitarian Church] [Taken to mean January 31.] p.87.
- 104. Website: Baptisms in the First Church, Beverly, Mass, http://dunhamwilcox.net/ma/beverly\_ma\_bapt.htm; information extracted from: The Register of Baptisms of the First Church in Beverly, 1667-1710, With annotations by Augustus A. Galloupe. Boston, 1903, "Conant, 28 May 1671, Rebecca, of Lot & Elizabeth (PRIDE) CONANT," Elizabeth's maiden name was Walton, not Pride. Elizabeth Pride married a later Lot Conant in 1698.
- 105. Vital Records of Beverly, Massachusetts, to the End of the Year 1849, vol. II, Marriages and Deaths, Topsfield Historical Society, Topsfield, Mass., 1907, p.541, Deaths: Raymond, Rebecca, Mrs. [w. Nathaniel. G.R.3.], aged, \_\_\_\_\_, 1760. C.R.2. [Dec. 2, a. 89 y. 11 m. G.R.3.] G.R.3 gravestone record, Ancient North Beverly Cemetery. C.R.2 church record, Second Congregational Church.
- 106. Vital Records of Beverly, Massachusetts, to the End of the Year 1849, vol. II, Marriages and Deaths, Topsfield Historical Society, Topsfield, Mass., 1907, p.541, Deaths: Raymond, Nathaniel, Jan. 8, 1749, a. 78 y. 10m. C.R.3 [church record, Dane St. Congregational Church].
- 107. Website: Baptisms in the First Church, Beverly, Mass, http://dunhamwilcox.net/ma/beverly\_ma\_bapt.htm; information extracted from: The Register of Baptisms of the First Church in Beverly, 1667-1710, With annotations by Augustus A. Galloupe. Boston, 1903, Note with the baptism of Mary Conant Dodge's child Sarah: "3 Mar Sarah, of William, Jr., & Mary (CONANT) DODGE [1st wife. She was widow of John BALSH, who was drowned at the Ferry in 1662]."
- 108. Website: Baptisms in the First Church, Beverly, Mass, http://dunhamwilcox.net/ma/beverly\_ma\_bapt.htm; information extracted from: The Register of Baptisms of the First Church in Beverly, 1667-1710, With annotations by Augustus A. Galloupe. Boston, 1903, "Dodge: 29 Aug Joshua, of William, Jr., & Mary (CONANT, widow of John BLASH) DODGE."
- 109. Vital Records of Beverly, Massachusetts, to the End of the Year 1849, vol. I, Births, Topsfield Historical Society, Topsfield, Mass., 1906. FHL MF #0874026, p.110. "Dodge, Joshua, s. William, jr. and Mary, bp. Aug. 29, 1669. CR1." [CR1 First Parish Unitarian Church].
  - 110. Website: Baptisms in the First Church, Beverly, Mass, http://dunhamwilcox.net/ma/beverly\_ma\_bapt.htm; information

extracted from: The Register of Baptisms of the First Church in Beverly, 1667-1710, With annotations by Augustus A. Galloupe. Boston, 1903, "Dodge: 9 Jul, Hannah, of William, Jr., & Mary (BALSH) DODGE."

- 111. Vital Records of Beverly, Massachusetts, to the End of the Year 1849, vol. I, Births, Topsfield Historical Society, Topsfield, Mass., 1906. FHL MF #0874026, p.108. "Dodge, Hannah d. William, jr. and Mary, bp. 9: 5m: 1671. CR1." [CR1 First Parish Unitarian Church].
- 112. Website: Baptisms in the First Church, Beverly, Mass, http://dunhamwilcox.net/ma/beverly\_ma\_bapt.htm; information extracted from: The Register of Baptisms of the First Church in Beverly, 1667-1710, With annotations by Augustus A. Galloupe. Boston, 1903, Dodge: 3 Mar Sarah, of William, Jr., & Mary (CONANT) DODGE [1st wife. She was widow of John BALSH, who was drowned at the Ferry in 1662]."
- 113. Vital Records of Beverly, Massachusetts, to the End of the Year 1849, vol. I, Births, Topsfield Historical Society, Topsfield, Mass., 1906. FHL MF #0874026, p.114. "Dodge, Sarah d. William, jr. and Mary, bp. Mar. 3, 1677-8. CR1." [CR1 First Parish Unitarian Church].
- 114. Website: Baptisms in the First Church, Beverly, Mass, http://dunhamwilcox.net/ma/beverly\_ma\_bapt.htm; information extracted from: The Register of Baptisms of the First Church in Beverly, 1667-1710, With annotations by Augustus A. Galloupe. Boston, 1903, "Conant, 7 Mar 1680, Nathaniel, of Nathaniel & Hannah (MANSFIELD, of Lynn) CONANT."
- 115. Vital Records of Beverly, Massachusetts, to the End of the Year 1849, vol. I, Births, Topsfield Historical Society, Topsfield, Mass., 1906. FHL MF #0874026, p.86. "Conant, Nathaniell, s. Nathaniell and Hannah, Jan. 3, 1679."
- 116. Vital Records of Beverly, Massachusetts, to the End of the Year 1849, vol. I, Births, Topsfield Historical Society, Topsfield, Mass., 1906. FHL MF #0874026, p.85. "Conant, Josiah, s. Nathaniell and Hannah, Nov. 26, 1681."
- 117. Website: Baptisms in the First Church, Beverly, Mass, http://dunhamwilcox.net/ma/beverly\_ma\_bapt.htm; information extracted from: The Register of Baptisms of the First Church in Beverly, 1667-1710, With annotations by Augustus A. Galloupe. Boston, 1903, "27 Nov 1681, Josiah, of Nathaniel & Hannah (MANSFIELD) CONANT."
- 118. Vital Records of Beverly, Massachusetts, to the End of the Year 1849, vol. I, Births, Topsfield Historical Society, Topsfield, Mass., 1906. FHL MF #0874026, p.84. "Conant, Hannah d. Nathaniell and Hannah, Jan. 25, 1683."
- 119. Website: Baptisms in the First Church, Beverly, Mass, http://dunhamwilcox.net/ma/beverly\_ma\_bapt.htm; information extracted from: The Register of Baptisms of the First Church in Beverly, 1667-1710, With annotations by Augustus A. Galloupe. Boston, 1903, "1684: 14 Sep Hannah, of Nathan & Hannah (MANSFIELD) CONANT."
- 120. Vital Records of Beverly, Massachusetts, to the End of the Year 1849, vol. I, Births, Topsfield Historical Society, Topsfield, Mass., 1906. FHL MF #0874026, p.85. "Conant, Martha d. Nathaniell and Hannah, Feb. 24, 1686-7."
- 121. Website: Baptisms in the First Church, Beverly, Mass, http://dunhamwilcox.net/ma/beverly\_ma\_bapt.htm; information extracted from: The Register of Baptisms of the First Church in Beverly, 1667-1710, With annotations by Augustus A. Galloupe. Boston, 1903, "1687: 3 Jul Martha, of Nathaniel & Hannah (MANSFIELD) CONANT [Removed to Bridgewater]."
- 122. Vital Records of Beverly, Massachusetts, to the End of the Year 1849, vol. I, Births, Topsfield Historical Society, Topsfield, Mass., 1906. FHL MF #0874026, p.85. "Conant, Lot, s. Nathaniell and Hanah, of Bridgewater, bp. 20: 8m: 1689. CR1." [CR1 First Parish Unitarian Church].
- 123. Website: Baptisms in the First Church, Beverly, Mass, http://dunhamwilcox.net/ma/beverly\_ma\_bapt.htm; information extracted from: The Register of Baptisms of the First Church in Beverly, 1667-1710, With annotations by Augustus A. Galloupe. Boston, 1903, "1689: 20 Oct Lot, of Nathaniel & Hannah (MANSFIELD) CONANT [Removed to Bridgewater]."
- 124. Vital Records of Beverly, Massachusetts, to the End of the Year 1849, vol. II, Marriages and Deaths, Topsfield Historical Society, Topsfield, Mass., 1907, p.405. "Bethiah w. John, sr. d. Andrew Mansfield of Lynn, July 27, 1720, a. abt. 60 y."
- 125. Vital Records of Lynn, Massachusetts, To the end of the year 1849, Vol. I, Births (Salem, Mass., The Essex Institute, 1905;), p.254. "Bethiah, d. Andrew, 7: 2m: 1658. CTR." [CTR -court record, Essex Co. Quarterly Court ].
- 126. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial 74170843.
- 127. Vital Records of Beverly, Massachusetts, to the End of the Year 1849, vol. II, Marriages and Deaths, Topsfield Historical Society, Topsfield, Mass., 1907, p.70. "CONNANT, John, s. Lott, and Bethia Mansfield of Lynn, May 7, 1678."
- 128. Vital Records of Beverly, Massachusetts, to the End of the Year 1849, vol. I, Births, Topsfield Historical Society, Topsfield, Mass., 1906. FHL MF #0874026, p.85. "Lot, s. John and Bethia, bp. June 1, 1679. CR1" [CR1 First Parish Unitarian Church].
- 129. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial 24303898.
- 130. Website: Baptisms in the First Church, Beverly, Mass, http://dunhamwilcox.net/ma/beverly\_ma\_bapt.htm; information extracted from: The Register of Baptisms of the First Church in Beverly, 1667-1710, With annotations by Augustus A. Galloupe. Boston, 1903, "1679: 1 Jun Lot, of John & Bethiah (MANSFIELD, of Lynn) CONANT."

- 131. Vital Records of Beverly, Massachusetts, to the End of the Year 1849, vol. II, Marriages and Deaths, Topsfield Historical Society, Topsfield, Mass., 1907, p.69. "Lot, jr., and Martha Cleaves, May 16, 1698."
- 132. Vital Records of Beverly, Massachusetts, to the End of the Year 1849, vol. II, Marriages and Deaths, Topsfield Historical Society, Topsfield, Mass., 1907, p.69. "Lot, jr., and Martha Cleaves, May 16, 1698." An intention was also recorded.
- 133. Vital Records of Beverly, Massachusetts, to the End of the Year 1849, vol. I, Births, Topsfield Historical Society, Topsfield, Mass., 1906. FHL MF #0874026, p.75: Martha, d. William and Martha, bp. 24 July 1681. C.R 1.
- 134. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial 20673813.
- 135. Concord, Massachusetts, Births, Marriages, and Deaths, 1635-1850, Printed by The Town, Thomas Todd, Printer, Boston, [Mass.], p.435: Deaths: Mrs. Martha Conant, in the 44th hear of her age; wife of Lot, February 15, 1725.
- 136. Vital Records of Beverly, Massachusetts, to the End of the Year 1849, vol. I, Births, Topsfield Historical Society, Topsfield, Mass., 1906. FHL MF #0874026, p.83. "Elizabeth d. John and Bathiah, Jan. 14, 1681."
- 137. Website: Baptisms in the First Church, Beverly, Mass, http://dunhamwilcox.net/ma/beverly\_ma\_bapt.htm; information extracted from: The Register of Baptisms of the First Church in Beverly, 1667-1710, With annotations by Augustus A. Galloupe. Boston, 1903, "1682: 5 Feb Elizabeth, of John & Bethiah (MANSFIELD) CONANT."
- 138. Vital Records of Beverly, Massachusetts, to the End of the Year 1849, vol. II, Marriages and Deaths, Topsfield Historical Society, Topsfield, Mass., 1907, p.65. "Colbourn, Daniel, and Elizabeth Conant, int. Sept. 21, 1700."
- 139. Vital Records of Beverly, Massachusetts, to the End of the Year 1849, vol. II, Marriages and Deaths, Topsfield Historical Society, Topsfield, Mass., 1907, p.65. "Colbourn, Daniel, and Elizabeth Conant, int. Sept. 21, 1700." Intention was filed but there is no record of marriage in Beverly.
- 140. Vital Records of Beverly, Massachusetts, to the End of the Year 1849, vol. II, Marriages and Deaths, Topsfield Historical Society, Topsfield, Mass., 1907, p.68: Marriages: Elizabeth Conant and Daniel Colbourn, int. Sept 21 1700.
- 141. Vital Records of Beverly, Massachusetts, to the End of the Year 1849, vol. I, Births, Topsfield Historical Society, Topsfield, Mass., 1906. FHL MF #0874026, p.83. "Bathiah d. John and Bathiah, Oct. 14, 1684."
- 142. Website: Baptisms in the First Church, Beverly, Mass, http://dunhamwilcox.net/ma/beverly\_ma\_bapt.htm; information extracted from: The Register of Baptisms of the First Church in Beverly, 1667-1710, With annotations by Augustus A. Galloupe. Boston, 1903, "1684: 26 Oct Bethiah, of John & Bethiah (MANSFIELD) CONANT."
- 143. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial 57768959 husband Timothy Spaulding memorial gives Bethiah's date of death.
- 144. Vital Records of Beverly, Massachusetts, to the End of the Year 1849, vol. II, Marriages and Deaths, Topsfield Historical Society, Topsfield, Mass., 1907, p.68: Marriages: Bethiah Conant and Jonathan Herrick, 15 Oct 1713.
- 145. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified. Memorial 24303600.
- 146. Vital Records of Beverly, Massachusetts, to the End of the Year 1849, vol. I, Births, Topsfield Historical Society, Topsfield, Mass., 1906. FHL MF #0874026, p.84. "John, s. John and Bathiah, July 7, 1686."
- 147. Website: Baptisms in the First Church, Beverly, Mass, http://dunhamwilcox.net/ma/beverly\_ma\_bapt.htm; information extracted from: The Register of Baptisms of the First Church in Beverly, 1667-1710, With annotations by Augustus A. Galloupe. Boston, 1903, "1686:15 Aug John, of John & Bethiah (MANSFIELD) CONANT."
- 148. Vital Records of Beverly, Massachusetts, to the End of the Year 1849, vol. I, Births, Topsfield Historical Society, Topsfield, Mass., 1906. FHL MF #0874026, Vol. 1, p.83. Conant, Debbrah d. John and Bathiah, Feb. 20, 1687.
- 149. Concord, Massachusetts, Births, Marriages, and Deaths, 1635-1850, Printed by The Town, Thomas Todd, Printer, Boston, [Mass.], p.206. "Deborah Dary ye wife of John Darby Died April 13: 1763."
- 150. Vital Records of Beverly, Massachusetts, to the End of the Year 1849, vol. I, Births, Topsfield Historical Society, Topsfield, Mass., 1906. FHL MF #0874026, p.85. "Mary d. John and Bethiah, bp. 20: 8m: 1689. CR1." [CR1 First Parish Unitarian Church].
- 151. Website: Baptisms in the First Church, Beverly, Mass, http://dunhamwilcox.net/ma/beverly\_ma\_bapt.htm; information extracted from: The Register of Baptisms of the First Church in Beverly, 1667-1710, With annotations by Augustus A. Galloupe. Boston, 1903, "1689: 20 Oct Mary, of John & Bethia (MANSFIELD) CONANT."
- 152. Vital Records of Beverly, Massachusetts, to the End of the Year 1849, vol. I, Births, Topsfield Historical Society, Topsfield, Mass., 1906. FHL MF #0874026, p.83. "Daniel, s. John and Bathiah, Nov. 19, 1694."
- 153. Website: Baptisms in the First Church, Beverly, Mass, http://dunhamwilcox.net/ma/beverly\_ma\_bapt.htm; information extracted from: The Register of Baptisms of the First Church in Beverly, 1667-1710, With annotations by Augustus A. Galloupe. Boston, 1903, "1694: 25 Nov, Daniel, of John & Bethiah (MANSFIELD) CONANT."

- 154. Vital Records of Beverly, Massachusetts, to the End of the Year 1849, vol. II, Marriages and Deaths, Topsfield Historical Society, Topsfield, Mass., 1907, p.405. "Daniel, ———, 1751. CR2." [CR2 Second Congregational Church ] This could be a different Daniel Conant.
- 155. Vital Records of Beverly, Massachusetts, to the End of the Year 1849, vol. II, Marriages and Deaths, Topsfield Historical Society, Topsfield, Mass., 1907, p.68. "Daniel, and Lucy Dodge of Ipswich, int. Dec. 16, 1716."
- 156. First Congregational Church of Ipswich, Vital Records of Ipswich, Massachusetts, to the end of the year 1849 (Salem, Massachusetts: Essex Institute, 1910-1919, accessed online at The Massachusetts Vital Records Project: http://ma-vitalrecords.org/ 25 May 2009;), vol. 2, p.138. "Dodge, Lucy, and Daniel Connet of Beverly, Jan. 23, 1716-17. CR5." [CR5 The Hamlet Parish Church].
- 157. Church Records, Congregational Church, Hamilton, Massachusetts, 1714-1883. FHL MF 886035, [Ipswich], Essex County, Massachusetts.
- 158. Vital Records of Beverly, Massachusetts, to the End of the Year 1849, vol. II, Marriages and Deaths, Topsfield Historical Society, Topsfield, Mass., 1907, p.406. "Conant, Lucy, Mrs. ———, 1764. CR2." [CR2 Second Congregational Church]. This is the only Lucy Conant whose death is recorded in Beverly and it would be about the right time period.
- 159. Vital Records of Beverly, Massachusetts, to the End of the Year 1849, vol. I, Births, Topsfield Historical Society, Topsfield, Mass., 1906. FHL MF #0874026, p.86. "Conant, Rebekah d. John and Bathiah, Mar. 29, 1696."
- 160. Vital Records of Beverly, Massachusetts, to the End of the Year 1849, vol. I, Births, Topsfield Historical Society, Topsfield, Mass., 1906. FHL MF #0874026, "Conant, Rebekah d. John and Bathiah, Mar. 29, 1696." p.86.
- 161. Vital Records of Beverly, Massachusetts, to the End of the Year 1849, vol. II, Marriages and Deaths, Topsfield Historical Society, Topsfield, Mass., 1907, p.401. "Cleaves, Rebecah w. Capt. Benjamin, Sept. 13, 1770, a. abt. 74 y. [Sept. 5. GR1]" [GR1 Ancient Burying Ground, Abbott St.].
- 162. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial 47676297.
- 163. Vital Records of Beverly, Massachusetts, to the End of the Year 1849, vol. II, Marriages and Deaths, Topsfield Historical Society, Topsfield, Mass., 1907, p.70. "Rebekah, and Benjamin Cleves, June 2, 1719.\*" [\* intention also recorded].
- 164. Vital Records of Beverly, Massachusetts, to the End of the Year 1849, vol. II, Marriages and Deaths, Topsfield Historical Society, Topsfield, Mass., 1907, p.70. "Conant, Rebekah, and Benjamin Cleves, June 2, 1719.\*" [\* intention also recorded].
- 165. Vital Records of Beverly, Massachusetts, to the End of the Year 1849, vol. II, Marriages and Deaths, Topsfield Historical Society, Topsfield, Mass., 1907, p.400. "Cleaves, Benjamin, Capt., bur. Dec. 14, 1775, a. 83 y. CR1" [CR1 First Parish Unitarian Church.] This is probably the Benjamin who married Rebekah Conant, but needs to be verified. Date of birth calculated from age at death.
- 166. Vital Records of Beverly, Massachusetts, to the End of the Year 1849, vol. II, Marriages and Deaths, Topsfield Historical Society, Topsfield, Mass., 1907, p.400. "Cleaves, Benjamin, Capt., bur. Dec. 14, 1775, a. 83 y. CR1." [CR1 First Parish Unitarian Church.] This is probably the Benjamin who married Rebekah Conant but this needs to be verified.
- 167. Vital Records of Beverly, Massachusetts, to the End of the Year 1849, vol. II, Marriages and Deaths, Topsfield Historical Society, Topsfield, Mass., 1907, p.400. "Benjamin, Capt., bur. Dec. 14, 1775, a. 83 y. CR1." [CR1 First Parish Unitarian Church.] This is probably the Benjamin who married Rebekah Conant but this needs to be verified.
- 168. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified. Memorial 62048866.
- 169. Vital Records of Beverly, Massachusetts, to the End of the Year 1849, vol. I, Births, Topsfield Historical Society, Topsfield, Mass., 1906. FHL MF #0874026, p.83. "Conant, Benjamin, s. John and Bethiah, Oct. 22, 1698."
- 170. First Congregational Church of Ipswich, Vital Records of Ipswich, Massachusetts, to the end of the year 1849 (Salem, Massachusetts: Essex Institute, 1910-1919, accessed online at The Massachusetts Vital Records Project: http://mavitalrecords.org/ 25 May 2009;), vol. 2, p.127. "Davison, Martha, and Banjamin Connant of Beverly, Jan. 24, 1720-21. CR5\*" [CR5 The Hamlet Parish Church, \* Intention also recorded].
- 171. Vital Records of Beverly, Massachusetts, to the End of the Year 1849, vol. II, Marriages and Deaths, Topsfield Historical Society, Topsfield, Mass., 1907, p.68. "Conant, Benjamin, and Martha Davison of Ipswich, int. Dec. 25, 1720."
- 172. Vital Records of Beverly, Massachusetts, to the End of the Year 1849, vol. I, Births, Topsfield Historical Society, Topsfield, Mass., 1906. FHL MF #0874026, p.84. "Conant, Jemima d. John and Bethya, bp. Nov. 9, 1701. CR1." [CR1 First Parish Unitarian Church].
- 173. Website: Baptisms in the First Church, Beverly, Mass, http://dunhamwilcox.net/ma/beverly\_ma\_bapt.htm; information extracted from: The Register of Baptisms of the First Church in Beverly, 1667-1710, With annotations by Augustus A. Galloupe. Boston, 1903, "Conant, Jemima d. John and Bethya, bp. Nov. 9, 1701. CR1." [CR1 First Parish Unitarian Church]. p.84.

- 174. Vital Records of Beverly, Massachusetts, to the End of the Year 1849, vol. II, Marriages and Deaths, Topsfield Historical Society, Topsfield, Mass., 1907, p.69. "Conant, Jemime, and John Bachelder, jr., of Salem, [at Salem. dup.], Sept. 6. 1720.\*" \* Intention also recorded.
- 175. Vital Records of Salem, Massachusetts, To the end of the year 1849, Salem, Mass., The Essex Institute, 1924, Vol. III, p.89. "Batcheldor, John, jr., and Jemima Conant of Beverly [at Beverly. dup.], Sept. 6, 1720."
- 176. Vital Records of Beverly, Massachusetts, to the End of the Year 1849, vol. I, Births, Topsfield Historical Society, Topsfield, Mass., 1906. FHL MF #0874026, p.86.
- 177. Vital Records of Beverly, Massachusetts, to the End of the Year 1849, vol. I, Births, Topsfield Historical Society, Topsfield, Mass., 1906. FHL MF #0874026, p.83.
- 178. Vital Records of Beverly, Massachusetts, to the End of the Year 1849, vol. I, Births, Topsfield Historical Society, Topsfield, Mass., 1906. FHL MF #0874026, p.83: Conant, Abigaill, d. Lott and Abigaill, Feb 6, 1689-90.
- 179. Vital Records of Beverly, Massachusetts, to the End of the Year 1849, vol. I, Births, Topsfield Historical Society, Topsfield, Mass., 1906. FHL MF #0874026, p.83: Conant, Abigail, d. Lot and Abigal, bp. 3:5 m: 1690. C.R.1 (3 July 1690).
- 180. Vital Records of Beverly, Massachusetts, to the End of the Year 1849, vol. I, Births, Topsfield Historical Society, Topsfield, Mass., 1906. FHL MF #0874026, p.85.
- 181. Vital Records of Beverly, Massachusetts, to the End of the Year 1849, vol. I, Births, Topsfield Historical Society, Topsfield, Mass., 1906. FHL MF #0874026, p.85: Conant, Jonathan, s. Lot and Abigail, bp. 16:8m: 1692. C.R.1. (16 Oct 1692).
- 182. Vital Records of Beverly, Massachusetts, to the End of the Year 1849, vol. I, Births, Topsfield Historical Society, Topsfield, Mass., 1906. FHL MF #0874026, p.86: Conant, Roger, s. Lott and Abigail, Feb 18, 1694-95.
- 183. Vital Records of Beverly, Massachusetts, to the End of the Year 1849, vol. II, Marriages and Deaths, Topsfield Historical Society, Topsfield, Mass., 1907, p.250, Marriages: Pride, Elizabeth, and Lot Conant, sr., June 14, 1698.
- 184. Vital Records of Beverly, Massachusetts, to the End of the Year 1849, vol. I, Births, Topsfield Historical Society, Topsfield, Mass., 1906. FHL MF #0874026, p.269: Pride, Elizabeth, d. John and Jane, bp. Dec 12, 1686. C.R.1.
- 185. Vital Records of Beverly, Massachusetts, to the End of the Year 1849, vol. I, Births, Topsfield Historical Society, Topsfield, Mass., 1906. FHL MF #0874026, p.87.
- 186. Vital Records of Beverly, Massachusetts, to the End of the Year 1849, vol. I, Births, Topsfield Historical Society, Topsfield, Mass., 1906. FHL MF #0874026, p.83 Date is given as 28 Apr 1705/06 even though April would not be a problem with dating the month/year.
- 187. Vital Records of Beverly, Massachusetts, to the End of the Year 1849, vol. I, Births, Topsfield Historical Society, Topsfield, Mass., 1906. FHL MF #0874026, p.84.
- 188. Vital Records of Beverly, Massachusetts, to the End of the Year 1849, vol. I, Births, Topsfield Historical Society, Topsfield, Mass., 1906. FHL MF #0874026, p.83: 4 Feb 1711/12.
- 189. First Congregational Church of Ipswich, Vital Records of Ipswich, Massachusetts, to the end of the year 1849 (Salem, Massachusetts: Essex Institute, 1910-1919, accessed online at The Massachusetts Vital Records Project: http://mavitalrecords.org/ 25 May 2009;), p.120. "Martha, d. Richard, jr., at Chebacco, May 19, 1696." Chebacco Parish was part of the town of Ipswich at one time.
- 190. Vital Records of Beverly, Massachusetts, to the End of the Year 1849, vol. II, Marriages and Deaths, Topsfield Historical Society, Topsfield, Mass., 1907, p.69. "John, jr., and Martha —dge of Ipswich, int. Jan. 30, 1713-14."
- 191. Vital Records of Beverly, Massachusetts, to the End of the Year 1849, vol. II, Marriages and Deaths, Topsfield Historical Society, Topsfield, Mass., 1907, p.406: "Martha w. John, jr. d. Richard Dodge of Ipswich, Oct. 5, 1721, a. 25 y. 4 m. 8 d."
- 192. Vital Records of Beverly, Massachusetts, to the End of the Year 1849, vol. II, Marriages and Deaths, Topsfield Historical Society, Topsfield, Mass., 1907, p.406. "Martha w. John, jr. d. Richard Dodge of Ipswich, Oct. 5, 1721, a. 25 y. 4 m. 8 d."
- 193. Vital Records of Beverly, Massachusetts, to the End of the Year 1849, vol. I, Births, Topsfield Historical Society, Topsfield, Mass., 1906. FHL MF #0874026, p.83. "Conant, Bethiah d. [Dea. dup.] John and Martha, Jan. 29, 1719-20."
- 194. Vital Records of Beverly, Massachusetts, to the End of the Year 1849, vol. I, Births, Topsfield Historical Society, Topsfield, Mass., 1906. FHL MF #0874026, p.86. "Conant, Samuel, s. John [jr. CR1] and Martha, Dec. 29, 1714." [CR1 First Parish Unitarian Church].
- 195. Vital Records of Beverly, Massachusetts, to the End of the Year 1849, vol. I, Births, Topsfield Historical Society, Topsfield, Mass., 1906. FHL MF #0874026, p.84. "Conant, John, s. [Dea. dup.] John and Martha, Mar. 6, 1717-18."
  - 196. Vital Records of Beverly, Massachusetts, to the End of the Year 1849, vol. II, Marriages and Deaths, Topsfield

- Historical Society, Topsfield, Mass., 1907, p.78. "Cresey, Mary, of Salem, and John Conant [jr. int.], June 28, 1722.\*."
- 197. Vital Records of Salem, Massachusetts, To the end of the year 1849, Salem, Mass., The Essex Institute, 1924, vol. 2, p.235. "Conant, John, of Beverly, and Mary Cresey, at Beverly, June 28, 1722."
- 198. Vital Records of Beverly, Massachusetts, to the End of the Year 1849, vol. II, Marriages and Deaths, Topsfield Historical Society, Topsfield, Mass., 1907, p.78. "Cresey, Mary, of Salem, and John Conant [jr. int.], June 28, 1722.\*" [\* An intention was filed].
- 199. Vital Records of Beverly, Massachusetts, to the End of the Year 1849, vol. II, Marriages and Deaths, Topsfield Historical Society, Topsfield, Mass., 1907, Accessed at FamilySearch.org, digitized copy of book. p.82, marriages: "DARBYE (see also Derby), Ales, and John Woodbery, July 2, 1690.
- 200. Chapman, Joseph W, Vital Records of Marblehead, Massachusetts, to the end of the year 1849 (Salem, Massachusetts: The Essex Institute, 1903-08; accessed at The Massachusetts Vital Records Project, http://mavitalrecords.org/, 26 May 2009;), Vol. I, births, p.130. Darby, John, Oct. 8, 1681.
- 201. Concord, Massachusetts, Births, Marriages, and Deaths, 1635-1850, Printed by The Town, Thomas Todd, Printer, Boston, [Mass.], p.196. "John Darby husband to Deborah his wife Died March 7: 1753."
- 202. Vital Records of Beverly, Massachusetts, to the End of the Year 1849, vol. I, Births, Topsfield Historical Society, Topsfield, Mass., 1906. FHL MF #0874026, Vol. 1, Births, p.99. John, s. of John and Deborah Darby, 27 Dec 1704.
- 203. Vital Records of Beverly, Massachusetts, to the End of the Year 1849, vol. I, Births, Topsfield Historical Society, Topsfield, Mass., 1906. FHL MF #0874026, Vol. 1, Births, p.99. Darby, John, s. John and Deborah, Dec. 27, 1704.
- 204. Probate Records of Middlesex County, Massachusetts, 1648--1924, FHL MF 521783, v. 35-36 1749-1766; vol. 36, p.301, administration of the estate of John Darby of Concord, 1762, died intestate.
- 205. Probate Records of Middlesex County, Massachusetts, 1648--1924, FHL MF 521783, v. 35-36 1749-1766; vol. 36, p.301, administration of the estate of John Darby of Concord, d.1762, intestate.
- 206. Vital Records of Wenham, Massachusetts, to the end of the year 1849, Salem, Mass., The Essex Institute, 1904, p.169.
- 207. Vital Records of Wenham, Massachusetts, to the end of the year 1849, Salem, Mass., The Essex Institute, 1904, p.78: Rebeckah, d. Thomas and Ester, oct. 24, 1711. There is another Rebeckah born to Thomas and Ester on Oct. 2, 1709, but she must have died and they named another child Rebeckah.
- 208. Vital Records of Beverly, Massachusetts, to the End of the Year 1849, vol. I, Births, Topsfield Historical Society, Topsfield, Mass., 1906. FHL MF #0874026, Vol. 1, births, p.99. Andrew, s. of John and Deborah, b. 26 Jan 1706/7.
- 209. Vital Records of Beverly, Massachusetts, to the End of the Year 1849, vol. I, Births, Topsfield Historical Society, Topsfield, Mass., 1906. FHL MF #0874026, Vol. 1, Births, p.99. "Andrew, s. John and Deborah, Jan. 26, 1706-7."
- 210. Vital Records of Westminster, Mass., to the End of the Year 1849, Worcester, Mass., Franklin P. Rice, 1908, p.218. Darby, Andrew Sr., March 23, 1783, in 77th year.
- 211. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Photo of his gravestone on web site under Woodside Cemetery. The Find-A-Grave record was created by Ken Smith.
- 212. Derby, Webster D, John Darby: A Record of the Descendants of John Darby of Marblehead, Mass.: Ten Generations, Reprinted in part from the Town History of Westminster, Mass. Darling & Co. Printers, Keene. [1903?], p.5. "He was to begin with a weaver by trade, as was his f. before him."
- 213. Derby, Webster D, John Darby: A Record of the Descendants of John Darby of Marblehead, Mass.: Ten Generations, Reprinted in part from the Town History of Westminster, Mass. Darling & Co. Printers, Keene. [1903?], p.5-6. In 1748 he bought Lot #22 with a house and grist-mill upon it. "His occupation conferred upon him the title of 'Miller Darby.'."
- 214. Probate: Andrew Darby, d.1783, Worcester County, Massachusetts, Probate records. FHL MF 856284, v. 17-19 1777-1786. vol. 18, pp.376-77 (will); vol. 18, pp.596-599 (inventory and appraisal). Final accounting is in 1786, vol. 20, p.278, Executor was son John Darby.
- 215. Probate: Andrew Darby, d.1783, Worcester County, Massachusetts, Probate records. FHL MF 856284, v. 17-19 1777-1786. vol. 18, pp.376-77 (will); vol. 18, pp.596-599 (inventory and appraisal). Final accounting is in 1786, vol. 20, p.278.
- 216. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial 88455806.
- 217. First Congregational Church of Ipswich, Vital Records of Ipswich, Massachusetts, to the end of the year 1849 (Salem, Massachusetts: Essex Institute, 1910-1919, accessed online at The Massachusetts Vital Records Project: http://mavitalrecords.org/ 25 May 2009;), vol.2, p.327. Patch, Elizabeth [Sarah. int.], and Andrew Darby, Apr. 2, 1728. CR5\* (CR5 The Hamlet Parish Church) The Hamlet is now called Hamilton.

- 218. Church Records, Congregational Church, Hamilton, Massachusetts, 1714-1883. FHL MF 886035, [Ipswich], Essex County, Massachusetts, Marriage: Andrew Darby & Elizabeth Patch, 2 April 1790.
- 219. First Congregational Church of Ipswich, Vital Records of Ipswich, Massachusetts, to the end of the year 1849 (Salem, Massachusetts: Essex Institute, 1910-1919, accessed online at The Massachusetts Vital Records Project: http://mavitalrecords.org/ 25 May 2009;), vol. 2, p.327. Patch, Elizabeth [Sarah. int.], and Andrew Darby, Apr. 2, 1728. CR5\* (CR5 The Hamlet Parish Church).
- 220. Vital Records of Beverly, Massachusetts, to the End of the Year 1849, vol. I, Births, Topsfield Historical Society, Topsfield, Mass., 1906. FHL MF #0874026, Vol. 1, births, p.99. Benjamin, s. of John and Deborah Darby, 12 Mar 1710/11.
- 221. Vital Records of Beverly, Massachusetts, to the End of the Year 1849, vol. I, Births, Topsfield Historical Society, Topsfield, Mass., 1906. FHL MF #0874026, Vol. 1, births, p.99. Benjamin, s. John and Deaborah, Mar. 12, 1710-11. Benjamin and Mary were twins.
- 222. Vital Records of Beverly, Massachusetts, to the End of the Year 1849, vol. I, Births, Topsfield Historical Society, Topsfield, Mass., 1906. FHL MF #0874026, Vol. 1, Births, p.99. Mary, d. of John and Deborah Darby, 18 Mar 1710/1711; note at end of entry: C.R.I., this is a baptismal date from a church record.
- 223. Vital Records of Beverly, Massachusetts, to the End of the Year 1849, vol. I, Births, Topsfield Historical Society, Topsfield, Mass., 1906. FHL MF #0874026, Vol. 1, Births, p.99. Mary d. John and Deborah, bp. Mar. 18, 1710-11. CR1 (First Parish Unitarian Church).
- 224. Vital Records of Beverly, Massachusetts, to the End of the Year 1849, vol. I, Births, Topsfield Historical Society, Topsfield, Mass., 1906. FHL MF #0874026, Mary d. John and Deborah, bp. Mar. 18, 1710-11. CR1 First Parish Unitarian Church.
- 225. Vital Records of Beverly, Massachusetts, to the End of the Year 1849, vol. I, Births, Topsfield Historical Society, Topsfield, Mass., 1906. FHL MF #0874026, Vol. 1, Births, p.99. Ebenezer, s. of John and Deborah Darby, 23 Nov 1712.
- 226. Vital Records of Beverly, Massachusetts, to the End of the Year 1849, vol. I, Births, Topsfield Historical Society, Topsfield, Mass., 1906. FHL MF #0874026, Vol. 1, Births, p.99. Ebenezer, s. John and Deaborah, Nov. 23, 1712.
- 227. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial 186564013.
- 228. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial 186564170.
- 229. Vital Records of Wenham, Massachusetts, to the end of the year 1849, Salem, Mass., The Essex Institute, 1904, p.78: Births: Eunis Tarboxs, d. of Thomas and Ester, June 10, 1717.
- 230. Vital Records of Beverly, Massachusetts, to the End of the Year 1849, vol. I, Births, Topsfield Historical Society, Topsfield, Mass., 1906. FHL MF #0874026, Vol. 1, Births, p.99. Deborah, d. of John and Deborah Darby, 8 Apr 1714.
- 231. Vital Records of Concord Massachusetts to the end of the year 1849 (Transcriptions of the "Tan Book" Printed by the Town of Concord, Concord, Mass., 1891;), p.145: John Wheeler and Deborah Darby both of Concord were married by ye Revnd. Mr. Daniel Bliss July 24, 1739.
- 232. Vital Records of Concord Massachusetts to the end of the year 1849 (Transcriptions of the "Tan Book" Printed by the Town of Concord, Concord, Mass., 1891;), p.67: John Wheeler ye son of Joseph Wheeler and Sarah his wife was borne may 25th, 1707.
- 233. Vital Records of Beverly, Massachusetts, to the End of the Year 1849, vol. I, Births, Topsfield Historical Society, Topsfield, Mass., 1906. FHL MF #0874026, Vol. 1, births, p.99. Benjamin, s. of John and Deborah Darby, 28 Nov 1715.
- 234. Derby, Samuel Carroll, Darby-Derby: John Darby of Marblehead, Mass., and His Descendants, five generations (Columbus, Ohio, Ohio State University, 1909. FHL MFiche 6010382;), p.2. Universitied information.
- 235. Vital Records of Beverly, Massachusetts, to the End of the Year 1849, vol. I, Births, Topsfield Historical Society, Topsfield, Mass., 1906. FHL MF #0874026, Vol. 1, Births, p.99. Joseph, s. of John and Deborah Darby, 10 June 1718.
- 236. Derby, Samuel Carroll, Darby-Derby: John Darby of Marblehead, Mass., and His Descendants, five generations (Columbus, Ohio, Ohio State University, 1909. FHL MFiche 6010382;), p.2. Unverified. There is no listing of a death for Joseph Darby in Concord.
- 237. Concord, Massachusetts, Births, Marriages, and Deaths, 1635-1850, Printed by The Town, Thomas Todd, Printer, Boston, [Mass.], p.421. Mr. Joseph Darby, aged 76, Oct. 1793."
- 238. Vital Records of Concord Massachusetts to the end of the year 1849 (Transcriptions of the "Tan Book" Printed by the Town of Concord, Concord, Mass., 1891;), p.165: Marriages: Joseph Darby and Silance Hubburd both of Concord were married by ye Revnd. Mr. Daniel Bliss January 14, 1745.
- 239. Vital Records of Concord Massachusetts to the end of the year 1849 (Transcriptions of the "Tan Book" Printed by the Town of Concord, Concord, Mass., 1891;), p.122 named as father of Silence Hubburd.

- 240. Vital Records of Concord Massachusetts to the end of the year 1849 (Transcriptions of the "Tan Book" Printed by the Town of Concord, Concord, Mass., 1891;), p.122, named as the mother of Silence Hubburd.
- 241. Vital Records of Concord Massachusetts to the end of the year 1849 (Transcriptions of the "Tan Book" Printed by the Town of Concord, Concord, Mass., 1891;), p.122: Births: Silence Hubburd ye daughter of Saml Hubburd and Prudence his wife was born November 17, 1725.
- 242. Vital Records of Beverly, Massachusetts, to the End of the Year 1849, vol. I, Births, Topsfield Historical Society, Topsfield, Mass., 1906. FHL MF #0874026, Vol. 1, Births, p.99. Mary, d. of John and Deborah, 12 June 1720.
- 243. Derby, Samuel Carroll, Darby-Derby: John Darby of Marblehead, Mass., and His Descendants, five generations (Columbus, Ohio, Ohio State University, 1909. FHL MFiche 6010382;), p.2. Universited.
- 244. Derby, Samuel Carroll, Darby-Derby: John Darby of Marblehead, Mass., and His Descendants, five generations (Columbus, Ohio, Ohio State University, 1909. FHL MFiche 6010382;), p.2. Josiah? Heywood. Unverified.
- 245. Derby, Samuel Carroll, Darby-Derby: John Darby of Marblehead, Mass., and His Descendants, five generations (Columbus, Ohio, Ohio State University, 1909. FHL MFiche 6010382;), p.2. Robert was baptized at Ipswich Hamlet (Hamilton, Mass.), 11 Aug 1723, according to this source. Hamilton is in Essex County, just north of Beverly. Univerified information.
- 246. Concord, Massachusetts, Births, Marriages, and Deaths, 1635-1850, Printed by The Town, Thomas Todd, Printer, Boston, [Mass.], p.326. "Robert Darby, husband of [Lucy], died Oct. 15, 1804." aged 82 from church records.
- 247. Derby, Samuel Carroll, Darby-Derby: John Darby of Marblehead, Mass., and His Descendants, five generations (Columbus, Ohio, Ohio State University, 1909. FHL MFiche 6010382;), p.2. Robert was baptized in Ipswich Hamlet which is now Hamilton, Mass., so it is possible that he was born there. Unverified information.
- 248. Derby, Samuel Carroll, Darby-Derby: John Darby of Marblehead, Mass., and His Descendants, five generations (Columbus, Ohio, Ohio State University, 1909. FHL MFiche 6010382;), p.2. Unverified information. No listing for Robert Darby under Concord deaths in the Vital Records.
- 249. Concord, Massachusetts, Births, Marriages, and Deaths, 1635-1850, Printed by The Town, Thomas Todd, Printer, Boston, [Mass.], p.331. "Lucy Darby, widow of Robert Darby, died Oct 27, 1810." aged 80 (from church records).

# Name Index

(No surname)	CONANT
Abigail, 9	Joan, 1
Alice, 10	Joanna, 9
Bethiah, 7	John, 1, 5, 7, 8, 10
Elizabeth, 5	Jonathan, 9
Lucy, 12	Joseph, 9
Prudence, 12	Joshua, 3, 9
Sarah, 3	Josiah, 7
Susanna, 7	Lot, 2, 4, 5, 7, 8
BALCH	Lucy (DODGE), 8
John, 6	Lydia (LAMB), 8
Mary (CONANT), 3, 6	Martha, 5, 7
BATCHELDER	Martha (CLEAVES), 7
Jemima (CONANT), 8	Martha (DAVISON), 8
John, 8	Martha (DODGE), 10
BURLEY	Mary, 3, 5, 6, 8
Andrew, 5	Mary (CRESEY), 10
Elizabeth, 5	Mary (TROW), 5
Giles, 5	Nathaniel, 5, 7
Mary (CONANT), 5	Rebecca, 6, 8
CLARKE	Richard, 1
Agnes, 1	Robert, 1
CLEAVES	Roger, 1, 2, 5, 9
Benjamin, 8	Ruth, 9
Martha, 7	Samuel, 9, 10
Rebecca (CONANT), 8	Sarah, 2, 3, 5, 9
COLBOURN	Sarah (HORTON), 2
Daniel, 7	Seeth (GARDNER), 3
Elizabeth (CONANT), 7	Susanna, 7
CONANT	Thomas, 1
Abigail, 9	William, 5
Agnes (CLARKE), 1	COOKE
Bartholomew, 9	Elizabeth, 4
Benjamin, 8	CRESEY
Bethiah, 7, 10	Mary, 10
Bethiah (MANSFIELD), 7	DARBY
Caleb, 2	Alice, 10
Christopher, 1	Andrew Sr., 10
Daniel, 8	Benjamin, 11
Deborah, 8, 10	Deborah, 11
Elizabeth, 3, 5, 7, 9	Deborah (CONANT), 8, 10
Elizabeth (PRIDE), 9	Ebenezer, 11
Elizabeth (WALTON), 4	Elizabeth (PATCH), 11
Exercise, 3	Eunice (Tarbox), 11
Hannah, 7	John, 10
Hannah (MANSFIELD), 7	Joseph, 12
Jane, 1	Lucy, 12
Jemima, 8	Mary, 11, 12
oomina, o	ivially, 11, 12

# **Name Index**

**DARBY PATCH** Rebecca (Tarbox), 10 Elizabeth, 11 Robert, 12 **PEIRCE** Silence (Hubbard), 12 Abigail, 9 **DAVISON PERKINS** Martha. 8 Luke, 5 **DODGE** Martha (Conant), 5 Hannah, 6 **PRIDE** Joshua, 6 Elizabeth, 9 Lucy, 8 **RAYMOND** Martha, 10 Nathaniel, 6 Mary (CONANT), 3, 6 Rebecca (Conant), 6 Richard, 10 **SATCHFIELD** Sarah, 6 Catherine, 2 William, 6 **TARBOX GARDNER** Eunice, 11 Seeth, 3 Rebecca, 10 **HAZELTINE TROW** Anna, 5 George, 5 **HEYWOOD** Mary, 5 Sarah (Conant), 5 Josiah, 12 Mary (DARBY), 12 **WALTON HORTON** Elizabeth, 4 Catherine (SATCHFIELD), 2 Elizabeth (COOKE), 4 Sarah, 2 William (Rev.), 4 Thomas, 2 **WHEELER HUBBARD** Deborah (DARBY), 11 Prudence, 12 John, 11 Samuel, 12 **WOODBURY** Silence, 12 Alice, 10 **JONATHAN** Bethiah (Conant), 7 Herrick, 7 **KIMBALL** Anna (Hazeltine), 5 Caleb, 5 Caleb (SGT), 5 Mary (CONANT), 5 **LAMB** Lydia, 8 **LEACH** John, 2 Sarah (CONANT), 2 **MANSFIELD** Andrew, 7 Bethiah, 7 Elizabeth (WALTON), 4 Hannah, 7